DESIGN AND STUDY OF PHASE LOCKED LOOP FOR SPACE APPLICATIONS IN SUB-MICRON CMOS TECHNOLOGY

by

PARTHA PRATIM GHOSH

Presented to the Faculty of the Graduate School of

The University of Texas at Arlington in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements

for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

THE UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS AT ARLINGTON

May 2009

Copyright © by Partha Pratim Ghosh 2009

All Rights Reserved

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work would not have been possible without the support and encouragement of my colleagues and friends in AMIC laboratory at University of Texas at Arlington. I have to name at least two of them, Varun and Niranjan, who helped me immensely during the hours of need. I would also like to take this opportunity to thank my parents who have endured this long-standing uncertainty during these years of my studies. It was because of their support through out this period that I was able to complete my journey. My note of appreciation to my sister, who was always there for me.

I would also like to thank the entire team of staffs at Electrical Engineering department at University of Texas at Arlington, especially, Gail, Ann and Christina.

I dedicate my work to my parents and my uncle.

February 13, 2009

ABSTRACT

DESIGN AND STUDY OF PHASE LOCKED LOOP FOR SPACE APPLICATION IN SUB-MICRON CMOS TECHNOLOGY

Partha Pratim Ghosh, PhD.

The University of Texas at Arlington, 2009

Supervising Professors: Sungyong Jung and Mingyu Lu

This work proposes a successful design of a radiation hard phase locked loop (PLL) using Silicon-on-Sapphire CMOS (SOS) technology for space applications. A fully self-bias radiation hard PLL providing frequency of 2.5 GHz has been designed for the first time on SOS technology. SOS technology is used to provide radiation hardness from Single Event Effects (SEE), an improvement over the use of commercially available bulk CMOS process. Innovative designs of VCO implemented in the PLL, architectural modifications in the use of buffers, bias stages, asynchronous dividers and optimization of fully self-bias design provide hardness from Total Ionization Dose (TID). Self-bias design, which provides noise immunity from external (Substrate and Supply) noises by incorporating symmetric load in the VCO and a biasing feedback loop, produces high internal noise, which is critical for the performance of the VCO. Thus, a novel VCO design is designed, which gives several dB of less phase noise than the typical symmetric load VCO used in the self-bias PLL for the same frequency of oscillation.

TID effects degrade the phase noise of the VCO. Thus, lowering the phase noise of the VCO as much as possible is important under radiation environment. The novelty introduced in the differential stages of the VCO cancels common mode noise (by clamped load), reduces corner

frequency of 1/f noise (by cross-coupled load) and reduces supply/substrate noise (by symmetric load). The substrate conduction of noise is also restricted by the use of the SOS technology.

TID effects can shift the operating region of the VCO to such a place where it may not work at all. Therefore, a huge tuning range of VCO is required, so that it can regain its proper functionality after it is displaced from its operating region. It is very critical for the proper functioning of the PLL. The new load design for the VCO provides a large tuning range. This was made possible by the use of cross-coupled load, which increases the amount of output voltage swing at certain controlling voltages. In addition, the use of clamped load in the load structure of the VCO provides a linear gain for the VCO, which in turn increases the tuning range.

Analytical expressions have been derived for phase noise of the new VCO and mathematical model has been derived for functioning of the PLL. The analytical expression is very important, as it will show the effects of different design parameters on the phase noise of the VCO.

Each block of the PLL has been developed individually for successful implementation in the radiation environment. Multiple stages of level shifters ("differential to single ended blocks") have been used between the VCO and the frequency dividers to enhance the signal levels of the produced oscillation. This is important for the next stages, which are the dividers, to work properly in the radiation environment. This implementation provides robustness against radiation effects.

Symmetric dividers are preferred for implementing frequency dividers in PLL, as they reduce "clock to Q" delay. However, in radiation environment they tend to fail, thus, frequency division in this PLL is implemented by asynchronous dividers. Five blocks of individual "divided by two" stages have been used for simplicity and robustness.

The phase frequency divider (PFD) used is specially designed to be TID tolerant as the "Voltage-Transfer-Curve" of the individual blocks in the PFD do not move much away from the fresh implementations under radiation effects. Two self-bias stages are used. The self-bias stages provide controlling voltage and bias voltage for the current controlling stages in the VCO. This new arrangement is simple and provides stable controlling voltage to the VCO. This is very critical, as in case of any strong SEE hit at the output of the charge pump the disturbances will be dampened because of the isolation produced by the second self-bias stage.

In order to reduce the overall phase noise of the PLL capacitors are used at the controlling voltage node and the bias voltage node of the VCO. These capacitors are at least one tenth in value of the loop filter capacitance.

The simulation results for the phase noise of the different VCO designs have been presented. The plot for comparison has been presented, which shows that our VCO performs better. In addition, the plots for the functioning of each block have been presented. This is true for individual blocks and the PLL as a whole as well. The blocks required to build the self-bias PLL have been designed in schematic and drawn in layout. They have been designed to withstand radiation effects for all the process corner, temperature and voltage variations. The blocks have been simulated in schematic and layout to verify their performances. These exercises were carried out, first with fresh device model files and then with irradiated device model files.

The PLL has been successfully simulated for all the process (SS/FF/TT/SF/FS), temperature (-40°C to +80°C) and voltage variations. The PLL is robust and performs successfully in both fresh and radiation environment. The PLL has been simulated in Cadence-SpectreRF for schematic and layout simulations for fresh and radiation environment cases. The PLL achieves 2.5 GHz of output frequency. The VCO achieves a phase noise of -90dBc/Hz at an offset of 1 MHz. The VCO achieves tuning range of more than 2.5 GHz. The PLL locks in less than 600nS for the radiation hard design. The overall jitter is less than 12 pS for the radiation environment.

vi

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSiii
ABSTRACTiv
LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONSx
LIST OF TABLESxiv
Chapter Page
1. INTRODUCTION 1
2. RADIATION EFFECTS AND SOS PROCESS 4
2.1 Total Ionization Dose effects4
2.1.1 Threshold voltage shift on PMOS4
2.1.2 Threshold voltage shift on NMOS4
2.1.3 Gate leakage current on PMOS5
2.1.4 Gate leakage current on NMOS5
2.1.5 Annealing5
2.2 Single Event Effects5
3. CHARGE PUMP PHASE LOCKED LOOP7
3.1 PLL Close Loop Transfer Function8
3.2 Voltage Controlled Oscillator10
3.2.1 Tuning range13
3.2.2 Phase noise14
3.2.3 Reference Spurs16
3.2.4 Amplitude of the output signal17
3.3 Voltage level shifters17

3.4 Divider circuits	17
3.5 Phase/Frequency Detector	18
3.6 Charge Pump and Loop Filter	20
4. SOS VERSUS OTHER PROCESSES	22
4.1 Silicon on Sapphire	31
4.2 Difference between SOS CMOS and regular CMOS	33
5. SELF BIAS PLL CIRCUIT DESIGN	34
5.1 Voltage controlled oscillator	36
5.1.1 The development of the new architecture for the VCO	43
5.2 Self Bias Circuit	53
5.3 Voltage level shifter	56
5.4 Divider circuits	62
5.4.1 Implementation of the Dividers	64
5.5 Phase / Frequency Detector	65
5.6 Charge Pump	69
5.6.1 Linear Charge Pump	69
5.6.2 Phase/ Frequency detector - Charge Pump performance	71
5.7 Loop Filter	73
5.7.1 Design of the loop filter	75
6. RADIATION HARD PLL ARCHITECTURE	77
7. DESIGN AND SIMULATION METHODOLOGY	89
8. UNIQUENESS OF THE PLL	91
8.1 Large Tuning Range For The New VCO Used In The PLL	92
8.2 Low Phase Noise Of The VCO	93
0.0 Mary Law Leaf Time Fay The Calf Dias DLL	
8.3 Very Low Lock Time For The Sell Blas PLL	103

9. PLL PERFORMANCE COMPARISON WITH AND WITHOUT RADIATION	108
9.1 Frequency Of Operation	108
9.2 Tuning Range Of The VCO Incorporated In The PLL	109
9.3 Phase Noise Of The VCO Incorporated In The PLL	110
9.4 Lock Time Of The PLL	111
9.5 Amplitude Of The VCO Output Used In The PLL	113
9.6 Jitter In The Output Frequency Produced By The PLL	114
9.7 Power Consumption	116
10. COMPARISON OF 0.25UM SOS PLL WITH NEWER TECHNOLOGY PLL	122
11. CONCLUSION	125
12. FUTURE WORK	127
DEFERENCES	400
KEFERENCES	128
BIOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION	135

LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS

Figure		Page
3.1	Diagram of typical 2 nd order charge pump PLL	7
3.2	CP-PLL with frequency multiplication model	8
3.3	VCO transfer characteristic	.11
3.4	Block diagram of three-stage ring type voltage controlled oscillator	13
3.5	Output spectrum of ideal and actual oscillators	15
3.6	Effect of impulses injected during transition and peak	.16
3.7	Phase/Frequency Detector response (a) A leading B (b) A lagging B	.18
3.8	The figure showing the state machine diagram	.19
3.9	Phase/Frequency Detector (PFD) implementation	.19
3.10	PFD with charge pump	.20
3.11	PFD with charge pump timing diagram	.21
4.1	Subthreshold I-V curves for n-channel transistors irradiated	.23
4.2	Device leakage current. Pre rad and post rad for standard CMOS	.23
4.3	The I-V curves of NMOS (Sapphire floating). For enclosed layout technique	24
4.4	NMOS threshold voltage change and leakage current after 100Krad	25
4.5	PMOS threshold voltage change and leakage current after 100Krad	.25
4.6	Vi _{nvco} vs. time for 700 MHz operation. SE strikes occur at 1.2 us	28
4.7	V _{invco} vs. Time. The acquisition curves illustrating voltage perturbation	.29
4.8	VCO output frequency versus control voltage $V_{\rm c}$	31
4.9	Silicon-on-Sapphire process technology	32
5.1	Diagram of self bias PLL	.36
5.2	Symmetrical load	.38

5.3	I-V characteristic of Symmetrical load for voltage upto 1.25 volts	. 38
5.4	I-V characteristic of Symmetrical load for voltage upto 2.5 volts	
5.5	The compensation of symmetric load	
5.6	VCO buffer stage with symmetric load	.41
5.7	Phase noise of the buffer with symmetrical load	. 43
5.8	Differential buffers (a) clamped (b) symmetric (c) cross-coupled load	.44
5.9	Diagram showing the schematic of one buffer stage of the new VCO	.45
5.10	Schematic of the buffer stage used in the new VCO	. 47
5.11	Comparison of phase noise generated by different VCOs	.49
5.12	Tuning Range of the VCO	. 51
5.13	The layout of the three buffer stages of the ring oscillator	. 52
5.14	Schematic describing the basic functionality of the self-bias circuit	. 54
5.15	Schematic of the original self bias circuit	55
5.16	Layout of 2 self bias stages	. 56
5.17	Diagram showing the arrangements of buffers	. 57
5.18	Introduction of two stages of buffer	57
5.19	Buffer #2A: The diagram showing the schematic of buffer #2A	. 58
5.20	Layout of buffer #2A	. 59
5.21	Buffer #2B: The diagram showing the schematic of buffer #2B	. 60
5.22	Layout of buffer #2B	.61
5.23	Figure of schematic of divider	. 63
5.24	Layout of D flip flop employed in the divider	.63
5.25	Layout of the dividers	. 64
5.26	Performance of the divider at 3.5 GHz	. 65
5.27	Standard Inverter Circuit	.66
5.28	Radiation Hardened Inverter Circuit	66
5.29	Phase/Frequency Detector circuit	. 67

5.30	Schematic of Phase/Frequency Detector circuit in Cadence		
5.31	Layout of phase frequency detector		
5.32	Schematic of Maneatis Charge Pump		
5.33	Layout of charge pump		
5.34	PFD and charge pump output when		
	reference lags feedback in pre-radiation	.72	
5.35	PFD and charge pump output when reference leads feedback	.72	
5.36	PFD and charge pump output when reference and feedback are in phase	.73	
5.37	Transformation of the loop filter for integration of the loop filter resistor	. 74	
6.1	PLL architecture	77	
6.2	V _c the control voltage	. 78	
6.3	Plot of up and down pulses along with Vc and charge pump output	.79	
6.4	Plot of coincident reference and feedback, up/down, control voltage	.80	
6.5	UP and Down signals before, after and during the time when PLL locks	.81	
6.6	Stable VCO output after PLL locks	. 82	
6.7	Up and down pulses for irradiated PLL after the irradiated PLL reaches lock	.83	
6.8	Plot of control voltage for before and after irradiated PLL locks	. 84	
6.9	Plot of irradiated VCO output and output of the first level shifter stage	. 85	
6.10	Plot of irradiated VCO output superimposed on O/P of final level shifter	. 85	
6.11	Plot of up and down signals along with coincident reference and feedback	. 86	
6.12	Plot of output of all the relevant nodes after the irradiated PLL locks	.87	
6.13	Behavior of up/down signals, during and after the irradiated PLL locks	.88	
8.1	The plot of tuning range of the new VCO	. 92	
8.2	Diagram of the schematic of the differential delay cell with symmetric load	. 94	
8.3	Phase noise of the differential VCO with symmetric load	. 95	
8.4	Schematic of the differential delay cell with cross coupled load	. 96	
8.5	Phase noise of the differential VCO with cross-coupled load	. 97	

8.6	Schematic of the differential delay cell with clamped load		
8.7	Phase noise of the differential VCO with clamped load9		
8.8	Schematic of the delay cell with clamped,		
	cross-coupled and symmetric load	100	
8.9	Phase noise of the new differential VCO developed in this work	101	
8.10	Comparison of phase noise of all the four VCOs10		
8.11	Plot for achieving lock		
8.12	The plot of peak to peak jitter of the PLL taken from the VCO output		
8.13	The plot of peak to peak jitter of the PLL taken from the buffer output		
9.1	Plot of transient waveform of the output of the PLL (fresh)	.108	
9.2	Plot of transient waveform of the output of the PLL (irradiated)	.109	
9.3	The plot for tuning range of the VCO, before and after radiation	.110	
9.4	The plot for the phase noise of the VCO for fresh and irradiated case	.111	
9.5	The plot of control voltage Vc shows that the PLL achieves lock after 412nS	112	
9.6	The plot of control voltage Vc shows that		
	the PLL achieves lock after 525nS	112	
9.7	The plot of single ended VCO output amplitude for fresh devices	113	
9.8	The plot for the single ended VCO output after radiation	114	
9.9	The plot for peak to peak jitter of the PLL output	.115	
9.10	The plot for the jitter produced by the PLL after radiation	.115	
9.11	The plot for SEE effects on the PLL	.117	
9.12	The plot of the control voltage after SEE hit	.118	
9.13	SEE hit on a voltage charge pump PLL119		
9.14	The acquisition curves illustrating		
	the voltage perturbation resulting from SEE	.120	
9.15	Frequency hop time of the PLL	121	

LIST OF TABLES

Table		Page
4.1	Results of SEE effects on SOS circuits	. 26
4.2	Results of SEE effects on bulk CMOS circuits	.27
4.3	Parameters used in Calculating single Event upset Rate	. 30
4.4	SEU Rate of Candidate Synthesizer Devices	. 30
8.1	Comparison table for the tuning range of different VCOs	93
8.2	Comparison of lock time for different PLLs	. 104
8.3	Comparison of Peak to Peak jitter for different PLLs	.107
10.1	Comparison of technologies for cut-off and maximum oscillation frequency	.122
10.2	Comparison of 0.25um SOS CMOS and 130nm bulk CMOS process	. 123
10.3	Comparison of PLL performance on 0.25um CMOS and advanced technologies with PLL on 0.25um SOS CMOS	. 124

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

Hazardous impact of radiation onto semiconductor devices/circuits/systems is one of the important concerns in space applications such as spacecrafts and airplanes. Semiconductor's deviation from normal states due to radiation can be classified into two categories: single event effect (SEE) and total induced dose (TID). SEEs are caused by penetration of highly energetic particles like heavy ions, which upset logic states of transistors in digital circuits; while TIDs represent semiconductor components' behaviors under long term exposure to radiation, including threshold voltage degradation, mobility degradation, and larger leakage current [1, 2]. This work focuses on designing radiation hard phase-locked loops (PLLs) that can be employed as accurate and robust high frequency clock generators in space applications. Both SEE and TID can potentially damage the normal functionalities of PLLs. SEE has instant effects on the logic states of frequency dividers and phase/frequency detectors in the PLLs. Also, an "SEE hit" might change the voltage level at the output of charge-pump or loop filter and would lead to erroneous output for a certain period of time or completely throw the PLL out of lock. TID may drift the threshold voltages or mobility and leakage currents in voltage controlled oscillators (VCOs), level shifters, and buffers, which could eventually cause the PLL to malfunction [1, 2]. Therefore, special design must be carried out to achieve radiation hard PLLs. Specifically, the following characteristics are the most critical for PLL design in radiation environments.

(i) Stability criteria of PLL should always be sustained, when threshold voltages and mobility of semiconductor devices are drifted by radiation [3].

1

(ii) The PLLs are required to have small *frequency-hop lock time* and *power-up/reset lock time*. Frequency-hop lock time denotes the time for PLL to go back to its desired frequency from another frequency. Apparently, a short frequency-hop time would quickly bring the PLL back to normal oscillation when it is shifted to an undesired frequency by radiation. As its name indicates, power-up/reset lock time is the time for PLL to lock with its reference clock after power-up or reset. In case radiation makes the PLL completely out of lock, the PLL must be reset and power-up/reset lock time dictates how fast the PLL regains its operation. Typically, lock time is required to be less than 100 cycles of the reference clock period in radiation environments [4].

(iii) VCOs in PLL must exhibit large frequency tuning ranges, in order to accommodate possible frequency shifts produced by radiation. As shown in [5], tuning range in excess of 50% of the operating frequency is necessary for PLL to maintain reliable operation under radiation.

(iv) In addition to the above three major concerns that are unique to radiation applications, it is always desirable for PLLs to demonstrate low jitter (low phase noise) and low power consumption.

Complementary metal–oxide–semiconductor (CMOS) is a desirable solution to implement mixed signal circuits like PLL as it offers low power and high compactness. Nevertheless, bulk CMOS process is vulnerable to radiation (especially SEEs), as shown by extensive research [6-13]. It is widely believed that, silicon on insulator (SOI) and silicon on sapphire (SOS) processes have better radiation tolerance and hardness than bulk CMOS [14], [15]. However, radiation hard CMOS circuit design (including PLL design) using SOI and SOS is still far from mature up to now [16], [17]. For instance, the LC-PLLs designed on SOI process in [5], [18] fail to lock when exposed to radiation. Radiation hard SOI wafer is successfully accomplished in [19] through annealing, shallow trench isolation, and guard rings; and it is later made use of in [20], [21]. In [22], enclosed layout techniques based on SOI are developed to significantly diminish leakage currents. The specialized processes in [19], [22] inevitably result

in high costs hence do not constitute the optimal solutions. In [23], a radiation hard SOI PLL is realized by taking advantage of voting scheme. Major drawback associated with voting scheme is that the required real estate is at least three times as normal PLL circuitries, which not only creates extra noise and power consumption but also makes it hard to operate in high speed/frequency applications. An all-digital PLL using SOS process robust to SEE is proposed in [4]. Although good at low frequencies, it is very difficult to be extended beyond GHz range. A high frequency PLL is designed in [24] with 0.25 µm SOS process; but under radiation, the designed oscillating frequency is out of the tuning range of VCO.

In this work, a radiation hard PLL is designed at 2.5 GHz. It adopts commercial SOS-CMOS process and does not require any specialized layout techniques. Radiation hardness is achieved through improving circuit design without sacrificing real estate. Stability of the proposed PLL is guaranteed by a fully self-bias architecture [25]. The lock time of PLL is minimized by maximizing the loop bandwidth subject to stability criteria [3]. Frequency tuning range and phase noise of VCO are significantly enhanced by a novel load configuration in the VCO buffers to maximize output voltage swing and improve linearity of VCO gain. In addition, multiple bias stages isolating the VCO control voltage from charge pumps and asynchronous frequency divider with high tolerance of threshold voltage change jointly make the proposed PLL more radiation hard. SOS process, with its inherent radiation hardness properties [14], [15] also facilitates the robust performance of the PLL in radiation environments. Layout of this PLL is simulated by Cadence SpectreRF under both SEE and TID radiation effects. Simulation results demonstrate excellent stability, lock time < 600 ns, frequency tuning range [1.57 GHz to 3.46 GHz], and jitter < 12 ps. Through comparison with PLLs in literatures, the PLL in this work is especially superior in terms of lock time and frequency tuning range performances.

3

CHAPTER 2

RADIATION EFFECTS AND SOS PROCESS

2.1 Total Ionization Dose effects

Total ionization dose (TID) effects on active devices are a long term exposure of electronic components to radiation. The total amount of ionization dose depends on the intensity of radiation and the period of exposure time. As reported in [14] T. Liu et. al. at Southern Methodist University (SMU) has preliminary TID results for Silicon-On-Sapphire technology based upon testing of an initial prototype chip. From the experimental results, TID resulted in a PMOS and NMOS threshold voltage shift, and an unexpected back-channel current leakage was observed.

2.1.1 Threshold voltage shift on PMOS

The TID test was carried out in the Brookhaven National Laboratory using Co-60 gamma source on 32 types of transistors [14]. Their I-V curves were measured before and after the irradiation, and during the month long annealing period. The total dose is 100 krad at 1.2 krad/hr. The width and length ratio of PMOS transistor is 40μ m/0.25um with 4 fingers on the layout. From the measurement and calculation, it is found out that the TID effects increased the threshold voltage of PMOS transistors by about "+ 0.2" V.

2.1.2 Threshold voltage shift on NMOS

During this experiment, the total dose is 100 krad at 1.2 krad/hr [14]. The width and length ratio of NMOS transistor is 40μ m/0.25 μ m with 4 fingers on the layout. From the measurement and calculation, it is found out that the TID effects increased the threshold voltage of NMOS transistors by about "+0.2" V.

4

2.1.3 Gate leakage current on PMOS

The gate current leakage in MOS transistors is increased after irradiation. Gate leakage occurs when electrons tunnel through the thin gate oxide layer. The trapped charges in the oxide act as an intermediate state in the transfer of electrons through the oxide [14], [1], [2]. The trap assisted tunneling is the reason for the increased gate current leakage after irradiation.

From the preliminary results, leakage current changed from below 100 nA before irradiation to 10 μ A soon after irradiation but reduced back to below 800 nA after a 40 day annealing period. These results are with sapphire substrate floating during the experiment. This is with sapphire substrate floating.

2.1.4 Gate leakage current on NMOS

From preliminary results of [14], leakage current increased from 30 nA to 3 μ A after irradiation but after annealing it went back to 90 nA after 40 days. This is with sapphire substrate floating.

According to the experimental results from [14], the gate leakage current on PMOS is much greater than on NMOS after irradiation and a 40-day annealing period. In addition, the impact of back-channel radiation-induced leakage on PMOS transistors is of more concern. This may cause undesirable behavior to the phase-locked loop. Some of the undesirable behaviors are unachievable lock, longer time to achieve lock, ringing, etc.

2.1.5 Annealing

A radiated device can recover from the effects of radiation by annealing. A fast PMOS leakage current anneals in 10 days at room temperature [14]. In addition, slow annealing is on going after 40 days. PMOS still has more of leakage current than NMOS after a 40 day annealing cycle [14].

2.2 Single Event Effects

Single Event Effects (SEEs) are caused by a single, energetic particle, and can take on many forms, by striking on a semiconductor device. The particle transfers the energy to the device material when it traverses through the device. Single Event Upsets (SEUs) are soft errors, and non-destructive. They normally appear as transient pulses in logic or support circuitry, or as bit flips in memory cells or registers. Several types of hard errors, potentially destructive, can appear. Single Event Latch up (SEL) [1], [2] results in a high operating current above device specifications, and in most of the cases must be cleared by a power reset. Other hard errors include Burnout of power MOSFETS [1], [2], Gate Rupture, frozen bits, and noise in CCDs.

Single event phenomena can be classified into three effects (in order of permanency):

- a) Single event upset / Single event transients (soft error)
- b) Single event latchup (soft or hard error)
- c) Single event burnout (hard failure)

CHAPTER 3

CHARGE PUMP PHASE LOCKED LOOP

A Phase Locked Loop (PLL) is a closed-loop feedback control system that generates a signal in relation to the frequency and phase of an input ("reference") signal. The output of phase-locked loop circuit compares with both frequency and phase of the input reference signals, automatically raising or lowering the frequency in a controlled oscillator until the output signal is matched to the reference in both frequency and phase [3]. Both analog and digital PLL circuits include three fundamental elements: A phase detector, a variable oscillator, and a feedback path. The feedback path is often employed as a sequence of frequency dividers. It divides the higher output frequency by a multiplication factor N to match the reference frequency.





Figure 3.1 Diagram of typical 2nd order charge pump PLL

3.1 PLL Close Loop Transfer Function

It is imperative to understand the behavior of each building block and the overall closed-loop behavior in the PLL. The following sections focus on Charge Pump PLL (CP-PLL). The charge pump PLL (CP-PLL) with frequency multiplication model is illustrated below in Figure 3.2.



Figure 3.2 CP-PLL with frequency multiplication model

 K_{PFD} is the gain of PFD block. *Icp* is the charge pump current. R₁ is the resistor and C₁ is the capacitor in the loop filter (LF) in Fig. 3.1 that provide the zero and pole in the transfer function. The transfer function of the PFD/CP/LF combination block can be expressed as $\frac{Icp}{2\pi}(\frac{1}{s \cdot C_1} + R_1)$. The forward gain (open loop) transfer function is

$$G_{1}(s) = \frac{Icp}{2\pi} \left(\frac{1}{s \cdot C_{1}} + R_{1}\right) \frac{Kvco}{s}$$
(3.1)

The loop gain is

$$G_{2}(s) = \frac{Icp}{2\pi M} \left(\frac{1}{s \cdot C_{1}} + R_{1}\right) \frac{Kvco}{s}$$
(3.2)

The transfer function of the PLL can be written as

$$H(s) = \frac{G_1(s)}{1 + G_2(s)}$$
(3.3)

Now substituting the forward gain and the loop gain into the PLL transfer function we get the following expression:

$$H(s) = \frac{G_1(s)}{1 + G_2(s)} = \frac{\frac{I_{cp}}{2\pi} (\frac{1}{s \cdot C_1} + R_1) \frac{K_{vco}}{s}}{1 + \frac{I_{cp}}{2\pi M} (\frac{1}{s \cdot C_1} + R_1) \frac{K_{vco}}{s}}$$
(3.4)

$$H(s) = \frac{\frac{I_{cp}}{2\pi} \frac{K_{vco}}{s} (\frac{1+s \cdot C_1 R_1}{s \cdot C_1})}{\frac{2\pi M \cdot s^2 \cdot C_1}{2\pi M \cdot s^2 \cdot C_1} + \frac{I_{cp}}{2\pi M} \frac{K_{vco}}{s} (\frac{1+s \cdot C_1 R_1}{s \cdot C_1})}$$
(3.5)

$$H(s) = \frac{\frac{I_{cp}}{2\pi} \frac{K_{vco}}{C_1} (s \cdot C_1 R_1 + 1)}{s^2 + s \frac{I_{cp} K_{vco} R_1}{2\pi M} + \frac{I_{cp} K_{vco}}{2\pi M C_1}}$$
(3.6)

The standard second-order transfer function can be written in another form as

$$H(s) = \frac{\omega_n^2 + 2s\xi\omega_n}{s^2 + 2s\xi\omega_n + {\omega_n}^2} \frac{M}{1}$$
(3.7)

Where the natural frequency ω_n of the system is

$$\omega_n = \sqrt{\frac{K_{VCO} \cdot I_{CP}}{2\pi \cdot M \cdot C_1}}$$
(3.8)

And the damping factor ξ is

$$\xi = \frac{R_1}{2} \sqrt{\frac{K_{VCO} \cdot I_{CP} \cdot C_1}{2\pi \cdot M}} = \frac{R_1 C_1 \omega_n}{2}$$
(3.9)

A PLL may be stable or unstable depending on the damping factor ξ and natural frequency ω_n . The criteria for designing a stable charge pump PLL is given below. There are upper and lower bounds for the two parameters mentioned above. For the damping factor, it has a lower bound of 0.5 and a usual upper bound of 2.0 (though in some cases it may go upto

20 or 30). For the natural frequency, which also corresponds to the loop bandwidth, it should be at least one-tenth of the reference frequency (input frequency) or less. This is required to keep the PLL stable [3]. Again, it should be more than 1/50th of the reference frequency.

3.2 Voltage Controlled Oscillator

For proper functioning of a PLL, the frequency of the signal generator (VCO) in the PLL must be adjustable. An oscillator is an inseparable part of a PLL. This is the block, which generates the signal with required frequency for the PLL. The frequency of an oscillator is usually controlled by controlling the current flowing through the block or by the voltage. In this work, a voltage-controlled oscillator (VCO) is designed. This is because of the less current consuming property of a VCO than an equivalent current controlled oscillator (CCO). Although, a CCO is supposed to be more stable and tend to produce less phase noise.

The VCO is a circuit, which can tune the oscillator output frequency from the control voltage. The expression relating the frequency of the VCO with controlling voltage is given below.

$$\omega_{out} = \omega_o + K_{VCO} V_{CTRL} \tag{3.8}$$

Where ω_o is the free running frequency and K_{vCO} is the gain of the VCO, expressed in rad/s-V. The ω_{out} in the linear function indicates that, for the practical range of V_{CTRL} , ω_o may not approach zero. In other words, V_{CTRL} creates a change around ω_o . Figure 3.3 shows the VCO transfer characteristic.



Figure 3.3 VCO transfer characteristic

There are two types of VCOs that one may choose to design.

- 1) Waveform oscillators
- 2) Resonant oscillators

Waveform oscillators have two topologies:

1) Ring oscillator topology

2) Relaxation oscillator (which has poor phase noise performance)

Resonant oscillators usually have two topologies:

1) LC tank oscillator topology

2) Crystal oscillator (which cannot be tuned and cannot achieve high frequency)

Ideally, a VCO topology should be able to meet all of the specifications such as

- High frequency (GHz for RF applications)
- Wide tuning range
- Low phase noise
- Low power
- Integrated
- Small die area occupancy

The following table shows the advantages and disadvantages of the ring oscillator VCO or LC tank VCO topologies.

	Ring Oscillator VCO	LC Tank VCO
Advantages	1) highly integrated in VLSI	Excellent phase noise and jitter
	2) low power	performance at high frequency.
	3) small die area occupancy	
	4) wide tuning range	
Disadvantages	As frequency increases,	1) Inductor and varactor (variable
	performance degrades because	capacitor) have large area in the die.
	phase noise or jitter increases.	2) high power consumption
		3) small tuning range

The ring oscillator oscillation frequency is given by $f_{osc} = \frac{1}{2 \cdot n \cdot T_{delay}}$ and LC oscillator

oscillation frequency is given by
$$f_{osc} = \frac{1}{2\pi\sqrt{LC}}$$
.

The frequency of a ring VCO is determined by the number of stages and the delay per stage. The expression to determine frequency of one voltage controlled oscillator based on ring type configuration is $f_{osc} = 1/(2^*n^*T_{delay})$. In the above equation, f_{osc} is the frequency of oscillation. *n* is the number of stages and T_{delay} is the delay of each stage. As can be deduced from the equation, the frequency of oscillation decreases with the increase in number of stages and delay per stage. In our case, the frequency of oscillation required is high in GHz range. Thus, the number of stages chosen is three, which is the minimum possible in a ring type configuration. The optimum time delay of each stage was calculated by noting the output current of each stage and the output capacitor in each stage. The calculation involves finding out the propagation delay of each stage. By definition, propagation delay of each stage is the time difference between 50% of transition at the input and 50% of output transition. This is formulized as $(0.69^*R_{node}^*C_{node})$, where R_{node} is the output current and hence can be figured out from the output current.

The three-stage ring oscillator is formed by placing one stage after another and connecting the output of the previous stage to the input of the next. Therefore, the output of the

final stage has to be connected to the input of the first stage in order to complete the connections. A voltage-controlled oscillator is an oscillator where the output frequency of the oscillator is controlled by an input voltage. This is done as following, the change in input voltage helps in changing the current flowing through each stage in the oscillator, which in turn changes the delay of each stage and finally the frequency of the whole oscillator is changed. This is significant because, in almost all the practical high frequency oscillators, with the change in environmental factors the operating condition of an oscillator circuit is changed and it is required to change the operating condition to bring the circuit to its original condition where it will produce the desired output frequency. This is done by changing the input voltage and hence the name. This is particularly true in harsh environment like radiation environment.

The block diagram of a three-stage ring type VCO is shown below.



Figure 3.4 Block diagram of three-stage ring type voltage controlled oscillator. In the figure Vc is control voltage, Vbias is for bias control of three stages.

Tuning range and phase noise are two important parameters of characterizing a voltage controlled oscillator.

3.2.1 Tuning range

A large tuning range is desired since it will guaranty the return of the voltage-controlled oscillator to the original operating condition once it drifts away due to any change. This is essential in radiation environment as it is certain that under radiation environment the original operating point of a semiconductor circuit will change. This is because of change in each radiation-affected device, which contributes to the change in the operating point of the whole circuit. It is also desirable that the voltage-controlled oscillator be a linear one or has linear conversion gain. This means that the voltage-controlled oscillator has constant change in output frequency due to linear change in input frequency. This can be formulized as $K_{vco} =$ ("delta of frequency"/ "delta of voltage"). A linear conversion VCO gain is desirable because any other behavior of the VCO gain will reduce the effective tuning range and make the VCO more sensitive to extrinsic noise. For instance, any change in voltage at the control input of the VCO will change its frequency exponentially in case its K_{vco} curve is exponential. A linear gain is also desirable from implementation point of view. The VCO is ultimately integrated in a PLL. Any change in frequency will be corrected by the PLL using a negative feedback loop. The loop will come to a steady state gradually without much trouble if the K_{vco} gain is linear. Else, the PLL loop will have to encounter a nonlinear VCO gain and should be able to handle that and ultimately come to a steady state.

3.2.2 Phase noise

Phase noise of a VCO tells how accurate the VCO is with regard to its output frequency generation. Usually for a VCO the output frequency should correspond to a single tone at the desired frequency if it is generating sinusoidal (pure) signal, or at the most its other harmonics in the frequency spectrum. However, the practical VCOs are not as accurate and they produce several other frequency components close to the fundamental due to noise. This is known as phase noise in the frequency domain and corresponds to jitter in the time domain. In the frequency domain it looks like an accompanying skirt superimposed on the tone signal. The lesser the phase noise better is the VCO with regard to its noise aspects.

In an oscillator, phase noise is random fluctuations in the phase of a wave caused by time domain instabilities. The noise source may be internal or external to the oscillator, and noise can influence the output signal frequency and amplitude. Phase noise is usually characterized in the frequency domain. Figure 3.5 shows the ideal oscillator with an ideal sinusoidal output at carrier frequency (ω_c). However in the real world, oscillators exhibit random fluctuations with noise spreading around both sides of the carrier signal.



Figure 3.5 Output spectrum of ideal and actual oscillators. [26]

To calculate the quantity of the phase noise, it is needed to consider a unit bandwidth at an offset frequency ($\Delta \omega$) from the carrier frequency (ω_c), then within this bandwidth, noise power divided by carrier power is the phase noise.

Each of the elements in the PLL contributes noise to the overall phase noise on the output. The biggest noise contributor in the PLL are the oscillators (which is essentially true at low offsets from fundamental). The phase noise of the crystal oscillator, which creates the reference frequency and the VCO are a bottleneck for the total phase noise of the PLL. They determine the minimum possible phase noise of the PLL. The crystal oscillator cannot be controlled by a designer, but a VCO can be. Therefore, we attempted to minimize overall PLL noise by reducing oscillator phase noise as much as possible.

The concept of phase noise is relevant when judged from frequency domain perspective. On the other hand, a similar concept is widely considered from time domain perspective, especially for digital circuit. This is also known as jitter (as mentioned above). Jitter is an unwanted variation of one or more characteristics of a periodic signal. This is characterized by the variation of the signal transition during zero crossing. Thus, this gives us an important design lead for lowering the jitter in any signal. Hence, to keep jitter to a minimum level, signals with fast transitions are needed to be produced.



Figure 3.6 Effect of impulses injected during transition and peak. [27]

This can be seen clearly in the figure 3.6 above. An impulse injected introduced during the saturated response of a ring oscillator does not create any phase noise (as the oscillator recovers from its amplitude distortion), but, in the second case when the impulse is introduced during the transition of the signal it becomes a permanent harm and the signal cannot recover. Thus, a sloppy transition will always be prone to phase noise while a fast transition is tolerant of this effect to some extent

3.2.3 Reference Spurs

The input reference frequency modulates the VCO, and generates sidebands around the carrier frequency. In the ideal case, the UP and DOWN signals from the phase frequency detector to the charge pump would have identical and opposite outputs. However, in the real world, because of mismatch in shapes of both the pulses, these spurs will be created. They will be increased by mismatched up and down currents from the charge pump, charge-pump leakage, and inadequate decoupling of supplies. The spurious tones will get mixed on top of the desired signal and reduce receiver sensitivity.

3.2.4 Amplitude of the output signal

The output peak-to-peak (p-p) signal produced by a VCO is also a parameter of concern. Usually the rule of thumb is more the p-p value better it is. However, it usually depends on several other factors like power consumption, frequency of operation etc. A large p-p amplitude is also desirable from phase noise perspective. This is because phase noise is quantified as the amount of noise with respect to the amplitude of the carrier signal. Thus, if amplitude increases phase noise decreases. This will increase power consumption though.

3.3 Voltage level shifters

Voltage level shifters [28] are not necessary in digital oscillators or in those oscillators where output is from rail to rail. However, in the analog type oscillators where the output signals usually do not reach the rail-to-rail amplitudes, level shifters are used to bring the output signals to desired operating range. In our case, the single-ended output of the differential VCO do not reach rail-to-rail, which is followed by digital divider circuits. The digital divider circuits usually require rail-to-rail inputs with the exception of CML dividers. Thus, it is essential to amplify the output signals of the single ended output from the VCO before being fed into the divider circuits. It is also important that the common mode voltage level of the output of the VCO is properly maintained for the input of the divider circuits. This is a necessity for CML dividers, but may be ignored in other kind of digital dividers where the rail-to-rail voltage level is maintained. This also provides isolation.

3.4 Divider circuits

High frequency divider circuits are always critical from design point of view. The output of the Voltage level shifters are fed into these blocks. In our case, the dividing factor, which is required to realize the operation, is 32. There are several ways of implementing this divide ratio.

For instance from architectural point of view there are synchronous dividers which have low "clock to q" delays, also how many dividers are to be used vary from design to design. In our case five divided by two circuits are used to give the ultimate divide ratio of $2^5 = 32$. The choice of going for such a configuration is because implementing each "divided by 2" circuit is very simple and they would be able to tolerate huge change in the operating condition for being robust in nature. The con of using this configuration is that it will have a large "clock to Q" delay.

3.5 Phase/Frequency Detector

The PFD detects both phase and frequency difference of the divided feedback signal to that of the reference signal. Figure 3.7 illustrates the typical PFD operation. When the input frequency *A* is leading another input frequency *B*, the output signal Q_A generates the positive pulse, while Q_B remains at lower level. Otherwise, when the input frequency *A* is lagging another input frequency B, the output signal Q_B generates the positive pulse, while Q_A remains at lower level. When the frequencies of both input *A* and *B* are equal, the circuit generates pulses equal to the phase difference between the two inputs at both Q_A and Q_B . Hence, the outputs Q_A and Q_B are generally called the "*UP*" and "*DOWN*" signals. Figure 3.8 shows the PFD state machine diagram.



Figure 3.7 Phase/Frequency Detector (PFD) response (a) A leading B (b) A lagging B [26]

A PFD uses a simple state machine to determine which of the two signals has a zerocrossing earlier or more often.



Figure 3.8 The figure showing the state machine diagram, which determines the functionality of a phase frequency detector.

Figure 3.9 illustrates the generic Phase/Frequency Detector. Usually a delay is used in between the output of the nand gate and the reset terminal in the practical cases. This is because the delay helps in producing equal shaped "Up" and "*Down*" pulses (Q_A and Q_B). This is necessary for the charge pump stage.



Figure 3.9 Phase/Frequency Detector (PFD) implementation

3.6 Charge Pump and Loop Filter

The charge-pump output stage of the PFD is shown in Figure 3.10. The charge pump output supplies current to the loop filter that generates control voltage for the frequency operation of the VCO.

The *UP* signal is high when the input reference signal is operating at a higher frequency than the feedback signal. The charge-pump forces current into the loop filter and causes the VCO control voltage to increase the VCO frequency and causes the feedback frequency to move towards the input reference signal.



Figure 3.10 PFD with charge pump

Likewise, the *DOWN* signal is high when the input reference signal is operating at a lower frequency than the feedback signal. The charge pump sinks current out of the loop filter and causes the VCO control voltage to decrease. Then it decreases VCO frequency and brings the feedback frequency to match with the input reference signal. The loop filter is used to integrate the current pulses that flow from / to the charge pump and convert them to voltages.

There are several types of loop filter. The one shown in the figure above is having two poles (capacitors) and one zero (resistor).



Figure 3.11 PFD with charge pump timing diagram [26]

The interaction between the PFD, charge pump, and loop filter is shown in Figure 3.11. Here the *UP* signal is high and forces the current into the loop filter. Hence, the VCO control voltage Vout is rising.

CHAPTER 4

SOS VERSUS OTHER PROCESSES

In this work, a PLL design has been proposed, which can tolerate changes in circuit behavior due to radiation effects and still can maintain its functionality and its performances. This type of high frequency PLL can be employed to build clock generators, which can be used in satellites and other space applications. This type of circuits can also be employed in data acquisition system circuits in high-energy physics experiments, e.g. in Large hadron collider as was the focus in [14]. Normal circuits will fail miserably as they cannot handle such large changes in circuit (/ device) behaviors. In addition, due to scaling, standard CMOS devices are getting smaller everyday. They show failures even at sea levels in terrestrial environments. Thus, it is very important that the circuits have radiation hard qualities.

The performances and functionalities of the semiconductor devices of a particular process in radiation environment are measured in terms of its hardness against several effects due to radiation exposure. When a CMOS (semiconductor) device is exposed to radiation, it suffers threshold voltage variations and gate leakage current due to total ionization dose [14]. These two effects of TID are devastating for circuits built with semiconductor devices used in radiation. One of the most important degradation is the change in leakage current. A huge excess leakage current can destroy the functionality of a MOS device. These faulty devices collectively destroy the functionality of a circuit in which they are used. Thus, it is important to have devices, which exhibit low leakage currents under radiation exposure. A comparison of leakage current in standard CMOS devices and SOS CMOS devices are given below:

The results of [29] show that the sub-threshold IV curves of the normal standard bulk CMOS is not good for radiation hard practices. The plot is given below:


Figure 4.1 Subthreshold I-V curves for n-channel transistors irradiated at room temperature in steps to 1 Mrad(Si02) using 10 keV x-rays at 167 rad(Si02)/s. The devices used have 0.75um minimum gate length [29].

The results of [30] shows that the sub-threshold IV curves of the normal standard CMOS for 0.5um devices are even worse and concur with the previous data. They will give away under radiation effects. Leakage result is after 40 krad of radiation.



Figure 4.2 10/0.5um device leakage current. Pre rad and post rad for standard CMOS [30]

Similar test results done with 0.25um SOS CMOS shows that the change in I-V curves for heavy radiation (upto 100k rad) are much better for SOS process. T. Liu et.al. in [14] carried out the test. The plot is given below. The results are with floating sapphire substrate.



Figure 4.3 The I-V curves of NMOS (Sapphire floating). For enclosed layout technique [14].

Similar test results, done with 0.25um SOS CMOS with grounded sapphire substrate, show that there is no change in leakage currents for heavy radiation (upto 100k rad) [14]. The result is same irrespective of the use of enclosed layout technique. There is a change in threshold voltage though.



Figure 4.4 NMOS threshold voltage change (left) and leakage current after 100Krad irradiation. NMOS W/L=40/0.25 16 fingers. [14].



Figure 4.5 PMOS threshold voltage change and leakage current after 100Krad irradiation. PMOS W/L=40/0.25 16 fingers. [14]

The PLL circuit here is proposed to be designed in SOS CMOS process. A PLL usually have both digital and analog circuits in them. The digital circuits are employed in the dividers

and phase frequency detectors, which are usually made with D flip-flop circuits. VCO, voltage level shifters, charge pump, loop filter are analog circuits.

It should be noted that the digital circuits are more prone to SEE errors, whereas the analog circuits are vulnerable to both SEE and TID errors. The digital circuits like the dividers and phase frequency detectors, which are made of D flip-flops, should therefore have as less SEE effects as possible.

SOS bears inherent radiation hardened qualities. SOS is purely single event latch-up (SEL) free as reported in [14]. In addition, it is better than standard CMOS process from other SEE perspectives like single event upsets, single event transients and single event burnouts. A comparison of different circuits, made in standard CMOS and SOS that were irradiated as reported in [14], [31] has been presented here. The results of [14] are given below. These are SOS results.

Test Element Type	Fluence (proton/cm2)	Error Count #	Cross-Section
			(cm2/bit)
Std Shift Register	1.8*10^12	0	<5.6*10^-13
ELT Shift Register	1.8*10^12	0	<5.6*10^-13
Res. Hard Shift Register	1.8*10^12	0	<5.6*10^-13
SET free logic latch	1.8*10^12	0	<5.6*10^-13

Table 4.1 Results of SEE effects on SOS circuits

The results of [31] are given below. These are bulk CMOS results. These are with specially laid out bulk CMOS with special epitaxial layers and guard rings.

Flip flop	Error rate	Fluence	Cross section	Onset LET (MeV-
	(error/bit-day)		(cm2/bit)	cm²/mg)
DFF	8.1*10^-9	1.00 * 10^7	2.8*10^-7	19
LDFFM	2.0*10^-9	1.00 * 10^7	2.0*10^-7	23
LDFAPCM	1.9*10^-9	1.00 * 10^7	2.5*10^-7	29
SDFFM	<1.6*10^-12	1.00 * 10^7	2.3*10^-8	55
SDFFAC1M	<1.7 * 10^-10	1.00 * 10^7	1.2*10^-8	23
SRAM	2.7*10^-9	1.00 * 10^7	1.3*10^-7	19

Table 4.2 Results of SEE effects on bulk CMOS circuits

T. Liu et.al. in [14] group carried out the SEE tests with 0.25um SOS CMOS process. The results above show that SOS CMOS process results are far better than the regular CMOS results. The SEE cross section has been measured. It has been found to be much less than the bulk CMOS SEE cross section. It is important to note here that the results of the designs in 0.25um standard CMOS reported in [31] and presented in the above table are done with various changes in design and layouts. They are presented below:

- 1. Annular transistors are used
- 2. Transistor guard rings are used
- 3. Enhanced well and substrate tie-down design rules are used
- 4. Transistor sizing for drive strength / nodal capacitance is used
- 5. Wide metal bussing at cell and die level coupled with package designs is utilized

In addition, the 0.25um CMOS process used is an advanced one having features like epitaxial wafers and shallow trench isolation. This will enhance the cost of fabrication.

A number of experimental procedures [32 -37] and computer simulation techniques [38-42] have been done to understand the SEE (SET) phenomenon on semiconductor devices and circuits. Single Event Effects (SEE), which includes SEL, SET, SEU, SEB, etc, can disrupt the proper functionality of a PLL and can lead to erroneous results for several cycles before the PLL can get back its lock. This study was done intensively by T. D. Loveless et. al. in [43]. Some of their results are presented below.



Figure 4.6 Vinvco vs. time for 700 MHz operation. SE strikes occur at 1.2 us and span over approximately 280 clock cycles, resulting in approximately 120 erroneous clock pulses.

The above result shows that the PLL is in error for 120 cycles. This is a typical charge pump PLL built with standard bulk CMOS devices. The charge pump stage, which supplies the current to the loop filter in a typical second order charge pump PLL, is the most sensitive stage with respect to SEE strikes as has been identified by [44]. The group in [43] built a radiation (SET) tolerant PLL by changing the current sink / source charge pump to a voltage level tri-state charge pump. They used standard bulk CMOS devices. The result of the improvements is shown below:



Figure 4.7 Vinvco vs. Time. The acquisition curves illustrating the voltage perturbation resulting from SE strikes depositing 200 fC of charge in the V-CP and the CP for 700 MHz operation. The CP exhibits a voltage perturbation of 0.64 V and a time to recovery of 400 ns while the V-CP exhibits a voltage perturbation of 42 mV and a time to recovery of 98 ns.

It should be noted here that even though there is a considerable improvement in the performance of the V-CP PLL proposed by [43], it is not completely free from SEE strikes and thus prone to error. As can be seen from the above result there is a 98 nS of erroneous result produced by the PLL for one SEE strike. This can be completely got rid off using SOS devices as has been noted in the NASA guidelines in [45]. Presented below is a comparison of SOS CMOS built synthesizer with synthesizers built with other technologies [46].

Device type	Manufactur er and Technology	Saturated cross section (cm^2)	length and width of sensitive region (microns)	depth of sensitive region (microns)	LET at 25% of saturated cross-section (MeV-cm ² mg ⁻ 1)	Critical charge (pC)
PE 3282A	Peregrine CMOS-SOS	6.5*10^-7	8.06	0.1	39.2	0.04
LMX23 15	National Bi- CMOS	5.0*10^-5	70.7	1	22.5	0.229
Mitel SP8855	Mitel BJT - HE Process	1.1* 10^-5	33.2	2	5.5	0.112
Mitel SP8858	Mitel BJT - HE Process	3.66*10^-5	605	2.5	7	0.112

Table 4.3 Parameters used in Calculating single Event upset Rate for Candidate Synthesizer Devices [46]

Table 4.4 SEU Rate of Candidate Synthesizer Devices Using CREME Code [46].

		Solar Minimum Environment	Solar Minimum Environment	90% Worst Case Environment	90% Worst Case Environment
Device type	Manufactur er and Technology	Number of Upsets/device /day	Time for one upset/ device	Number of Upsets/device/d ay	Time for one upset/ device
PE 3282A	Peregrine CMOS-SOS	9.13*10^-8	30008years	1.5*10^-7	18264 years
LMX23 15	National Bi- CMOS	3.09*10^-5	88.7 years	5.07*10^-5	54.04 years
Mitel SP8855	Mitel BJT - HE Process	1.18*10^-4	23.2 years	1.97*10^-4	13.9 years
Mitel SP8858	Mitel BJT - HE Process	2.80*10^-2	35.7 years	4.76*10^-2	21 days

Since the SOS devices do not have any soft error (free of single event transients (SET) and SEU) or hard error (free of single event latch ups (SEL) and single event burnouts (SEB)), the SOS PLL should work properly with regard to its functionality and should have less jitter. The functionality will remain maintained since it is SEL / SEU / SEB / SET free. It is also free of

leakage current changes due to TID effects. The important thing that needs to be taken care of is the threshold voltage changes due to TID effects. P. Zhu et. al. in [47] did an experiment to show the TID effects (change in threshold voltage) on the tuning range of a VCO built with 0.25um SOS-CMOS. The results is shown below.



when Vbias = $0.6 \vee$

The design of a self bias PLL on SOS CMOS process has been discussed later with a focus on TID effects. It is claimed here that the PLL designed on this process will have no degradation in its performances with regard to the radiation effects upto 100 Krad. This will be presented later and verified by characterizing each block and the PLL as a whole. A simulation case of SEE effect on the PLL is also presented later.

4.1 Silicon on Sapphire

The 0.25 micron SOS process has been made commercially available by Peregrine Semiconductor since 2005. The decision to use this process (technology node) is because of the absence of substrate in SOS, so less SEE effect. Since, substrate is replaced by sapphire in

Figure 4.8 VCO output frequency versus control voltage Vc when biasing voltage Vbias is 0.6v [47]

SOS, the power supply and ground are not affected by noises and disturbances that are generated in the substrates as is the case in regular CMOS processes.

Silicon On Sapphire (SOS) is a hetero-epitaxial process for integrated circuit manufacturing that consists of a thin layer (typically thinner than 0.6 micrometers) of silicon grown on a sapphire (Al₂O₃) wafer. SOS is part of the Silicon on Insulator (SOI) family of CMOS technologies. Figure 4.9 shows the Silicon-On-Sapphire (SOS) structure in a CMOS technology. SOS is primarily used in aerospace and military applications because of its inherent resistance to radiation. The advantage of sapphire is that it is an excellent electrical insulator, preventing stray currents caused by radiation from spreading to nearby circuit elements. SOS has seen little commercial use to date because of difficulties in fabricating the very small transistors used in modern high-density applications.



Figure 4.9 Silicon-on-Sapphire process technology

Peregrine semiconductor has announced a 0.25 μ m Silicon-On-Sapphire (SOS) process in August 2004. The two new single poly, triple metal processes, designated as GA and GC, complement the existing 0.50 μ m FA and FC processes and will push the transistor performance beyond the 100 GHz maximum oscillation frequency. While the GA is aimed at analog/digital circuits, the GC with low-loss high Q passives (L and C) capability is tailored for

RF and mixed-signal designs. Reference [14] selected GC process from Peregrine semiconductor in a Link-On-Chip (LOC) ASIC design, which they were using, because the low electron mobility at the Si-Sapphire interface causes the reduction of the back-channel leakage current in NMOS device. Additionally, the high Q capability on inductors and capacitors is a beneficial consequence for the LC-VCO design.

4.2 Difference between SOS CMOS and regular CMOS

The structural and operational differences between regular CMOS devices and SOS CMOS devices and their pros and cons are noted below.

The regular CMOS is grown on a silicon substrate. For instance, the NMOS is grown on a P- substrate and PMOS is grown on N-well (similar to substrate. The reverse is true in some processes.) [48]. On the other hand, the SOS CMOS does not have a silicon substrate. The silicon substrate is replaced by resistive sapphire. The CMOS grown on the sapphire is usually 0.6um in thickness or less [7]. There are several advantages and disadvantages of SOS CMOS over regular CMOS. Some of them are listed below.

The SOS CMOS is usually faster than the regular CMOS. This means they have larger f_t (cut-off frequency) and f_{max} (maximum frequency of oscillation) than that of regular CMOS. This happens because of the absence of substrate in case of SOS CMOS, which helps it with less or no parasitic capacitance with respect to the body. The other advantage is that there is no body bias effect in SOS CMOS. This also gives isolation. Thus if any device is affected by noise, glitch or radiation effects, other part of the circuit is not affected.

The disadvantage of SOS CMOS devices are that they hold some charges in them during the fast transitions of signal. This happens because there is no path (capacitive path through the substrate) for the charges to drain out. This produces memory effects. The other effect is that they tend to be noisier than the regular CMOS.

The design of self-bias charge pump PLL circuit (blocks of the PLL) for radiation environment is given below.

CHAPTER 5

SELF BIAS PLL CIRCUIT DESIGN

The self biased PLL [25] is chosen for its advantages to achieve process technology independence, fixed damping factor, fixed bandwidth to operating frequency ratio, broad frequency range, input phase offset cancellation, and most importantly low input tracking jitter. Self biasing avoids the necessity for external biasing, which can require special band-gap bias circuits, by generating all of the internal voltages and currents from each other so that the bias levels are completely determined by the operating conditions [25].

Self-bias PLL tolerates changes in process / technology/ voltage etc due to radiation or other environmental factors. This is possible as the parameters for determining stability criteria (ξ and ω_n / ω_{ref}) are determined solely by ratio of two capacitors, which are not adversely affected by radiation.

The self-biased PLL [25] designed here, have low supply / substrate noise sensitivity because of the following reasons. The self-bias generator [25] shown in the Fig. 5.14 and Fig. 5.15 produces the bias voltages V_{c1} and V_{bias} form the control voltage V_c . Its primary function is to continuously adjust the buffer bias current in order to provide the correct lower swing of the VCO buffer stages. The figure of a typical buffer stage is shown in Figure 5.6. In so doing, it establishes a current independent of supply voltage. It accomplishes this task by using a differential amplifier and a half buffer stage (which will be shown later while describing the self-bias stage). The amplifier adjusts V_{bias} so that the voltage at the output of half buffer is equal to the lower swing limit. If the supply voltage changes, the amplifier will adjust to keep the swing and thus the bias current constant. The bandwidth of the bias generator is typically set equal to the operating frequency of the buffer stages so that the bias generator can track all supply and substrate voltage disturbances at frequencies that can affect the PLL design. Use of SOS

CMOS helps by isolating the transistor from the substrate (as substrate is replaced by resistive sapphire). However, in radiation environment, the drift of threshold voltage and increased gate leakage current may change the operating bias of the circuit. The self-biased PLL having the above-mentioned advantages is an excellent candidate for working in radiation environment.

The block diagram of the self-bias PLL design is given in Figure 5.1. The output frequency is generated by the Voltage Control Oscillator (VCO). The output of the VCO goes into the voltage level shifter (differential input single output stage), which in turn goes into the frequency divider block. The frequency divider block consists of five "divided by two" stages. The output of this stage is fed back to one of the inputs of the phase frequency detector (PFD). The other input of the PFD is connected to the reference signal or input signal. The reference signal (or the input signal) is generated by a crystal oscillator. This is because the reference clock is supposed to be very stable. A crystal oscillator can generate a very stable frequency clock signal, as it does not vary much with temperature and other environmental changes.

Depending on the lead or lag of the feedback signal with respect to the reference signal, the PFD generates corresponding up and down signals. These signals are input to the charge pump (CP), which generates the control voltage (Vc1) for the VCO by charging or discharging the loop filter (LF). For the LF, the circuit does not use any passive resistor but uses the output stage of the self-bias circuit as described in [25] and shown in Figure 5.1. The self-bias circuit is shown in Figure 5.15. The PLL will have two charge pump circuits, which provide the same current to the capacitor and resistor individually. CP1 charges (/ discharges) the capacitor, CP2 charges (/ discharges) the resistor by the same amount of current. Thus, the function of the LF is maintained as it acts as if the capacitor and resistor are in series.

The block diagram of self-bias PLL [25] is given below.



Figure 5.1. Diagram of self bias PLL

The blocks which are required to make phase locked loop are:

- 1) Voltage controlled oscillator
- 2) Voltage level shifter
- 3) Divider circuits
- 4) Phase frequency detector
- 5) Charge pump
- 6) Loop filter
- 7) Self bias circuit

The difference between typical charge pump PLL and self-bias PLL is given below. A typical charge pump PLL is implemented with a loop filter, which is a combination of discrete resistor and capacitor. In a self-bias PLL, the loop filter is constructed by using the output stage of the self-bias stage as a resistor. Doing this helps the PLL to track the changes in operating conditions and cancels out the drift by an opposite change. In addition, it should be noted that a self-bias stage is totally absent in a typical charge pump PLL and so a typical PLL does not usually track the supply and ground disturbances as effectively as the self-bias PLL.

5.1 Voltage controlled oscillator

The voltage-controlled oscillator used for this particular purpose is a ring oscillator. The ring oscillator has three stages. Each stage of the ring oscillator in a self-bias PLL is typically a

differential type buffer having symmetrical loads [25]. The motivation to use symmetric load comes from the fact that radiation environments are inherently noisy. In this environment, symmetric load configuration will be most effective because of its excellent supply-noise rejection capability. Symmetric load buffers for VCO sets the platform for a self-bias PLL.

The symmetrical load is formed by putting together a parallel combination of a PMOS transistor and a diode connected PMOS transistors. This is shown in the figure 5.2 below. This type of load is linear resistive in characteristic and so used to track any noise on the power supply line. They follow the power supply changes very well as mentioned by J. Maneatis in his paper [25].

This particular combination is known as symmetric load because of the compensation of currents through two different branches. The total current that flows through this kind of load is supposed to be linear or near linear as it moves around a linear path. This will be clear with the illustrations below. The diode-connected load produces almost the opposite current characteristic than the PMOS load for the same voltage across their drain and source. The diode-connected load produces a current, which has square polynomial like characteristic. On the other hand the PMOS load creates an inverted square polynomial like characteristic. Thus, they merge in the end and produces the near linear type current characteristic. It has been illustrated later in the diagram of current compensation.

The symmetric load was simulated separately to verify the linearity of its I-V characteristic. The circuit was swept for its current characteristic by sweeping the voltage across the drain and source while the control voltage Vc was kept, first at 1.25 volts and then at 2.5 volts. The plots in the simulations concur with the theory and show a nice linear (or near linear) characteristic for its current versus voltage variation. These are shown in the figures below.

37



Figure 5.2 symmetrical load



Figure 5.3 Diagram of I-V characteristic of Symmetrical load for voltage upto 1.25 volts when Vc is at 1.25 volts.



Figure 5.4 Diagram of I-V characteristic of Symmetrical load for voltage upto 2.5 volts when Vc is at 2.5 volts.



Figure 5.5 The compensation of symmetric load.

The differential configuration is used as an obvious choice because of its common mode noise cancelling properties. In the radiation environment, the circuits are bombarded with high-energy particles and they create a lot of noise in the power supply lines. This type of noises show up as common mode noises in the circuit and the differential structures are good in those environments for noise rejection.

The figure of one differential VCO buffer stage, with symmetric load is shown below.



Figure 5.6 VCO buffer stage with symmetric load

The VCO is coupled with another stage called self-bias stage. This stage generates the required operating voltages for the VCO when the circuit behavior changes the self-bias stage will generate the operating voltages depending on the circuit behavior. The self-bias stage gives enough flexibility to the VCO to track any change in the power supply or control voltage.

The VCO should be very robust as is the required criterion for the radiation environment. The radiation effects create enough harm to the devices to make them sway away from their usual behavior with regard to the IV curve and other operating conditions. Thus, it is a requirement for the circuit to tolerate the changes that will happen in a radiation environment. The VCO in our case is thus designed to tolerate these effects and still work effectively. The VCO's tuning range and phase noise are two important parameters that are affected by the radiation effects and thus the VCO designed will be shown to effectively handle these things.

The VCO was designed with fresh transistors and characterized with regard to its tuning range and phase noise. Since, the VCO will be irradiated in harsh environments and a lot of its

parameters would change, the design of the ring oscillator was done considering that the tuning range should be very large. This is done so that the VCO can work properly in the radiation environment around its desired operating point even after the radiation.

The phase noise is another parameter that needs to be characterized well, which has been done with the fresh transistors. The phase noise is a measure of how accurate a VCO is. The lesser the phase noise better is the VCO. The known effect of radiation on the phase noise is that they degrade. Thus, the phase noise of the VCO is supposed to be as low as possible as the radiation effects will certainly degrade its performance.

The change in threshold voltage (v_t) and gate leakage current degrade the phase noise of VCO. Thus, it is required to lower the phase noise as much as possible. There is a need to introduce a few novelties in order for the VCO to work better in the radiation environment.

It has been found that the simple symmetric load VCO fails to oscillate at certain voltages of the controlling voltage producing low tuning range and produce high internal phase noise as can be seen below.

Periodic Noise Response VCO schematic pre-radiation



Figure 5.7 Phase noise of the buffer with symmetrical load.

5.1.1 The development of the new architecture for the VCO

It has been noted in the previous section that one critical parameter of the voltage controlled oscillator phase noise is a bit high for the required application. The desired phase noise for the application is -90dBc/Hz at an offset of 1 MHz. The VCO here with symmetrical load exhibits a phase noise of around -80dBc/Hz at an offset of 1 MHz. Thus, it is obvious to reduce the phase noise for the particular structure. Hence is the need for modification. It should be mentioned here that it was pointed out earlier that the differential configuration of the VCO along with the symmetrical load and self-bias configuration helps tremendously under noisy radiation environment. This is particularly true since the self-bias configuration acts well to track

supply and substrate jitter and the symmetric load configuration is essential in building the selfbias PLL. As is the case, it is obvious that the design should not deviate far from the basic selfbias (symmetric load) configuration.

In order to choose an optimum configuration of the VCO that can be employed in a selfbias PLL and still performs superiorly from phase noise perspective (phase noise / jitter arising from the internal circuit and device noises) several architectures of VCO have been studied and simulated. Reference [50] explains its finding about three different VCO configurations, differential VCO with clamped load [49], differential VCO with symmetric load [25] and differential VCO with cross-coupled load [50]. The figure of the three different configurations is given below for illustration purposes. Reference [50] establishes that the phase noise of the cross-coupled load configuration is better than the other types of the VCO, particularly for lower frequency offset values. This is because the cross-coupled load can provide better symmetrical rise and fall time of the output signal and in effect produces a low phase noise by lowering the $1/f^3$ corner frequency.



Figure 5.8 Differential buffer cells (a) VCO1, clamped load (b) VCO2, symmetric load (c) VCO3, cross-coupled load

Here, we extended the work by incorporating a clamped load into a cross-coupled design and symmetric load, and hence coming up with a novel load structure for the VCO buffers. The figure for the modified design is given below.



Figure 5.9 Diagram showing the schematic of one buffer stage of the new VCO

As mentioned in the [50] in order to maintain maximum symmetry widths of M1 and M2 should be equal to M3 (in the figure below). The addition of the cross-coupled load makes the rise time and the fall time symmetric as well as helps in faster transition of the output signal. The clamped load decreases the common mode noise by cancelling them. An expression for the phase noise of the VCO has been derived and given below.

The single side band power spectrum due to a white noise current source is given by [51]:

$$L\{f_{off}\} = \frac{\Gamma_{rms}^2}{8 \cdot \pi^2 \cdot f_{off}^2} \cdot \frac{i_n^2 / \Delta f}{q_{max}^2}$$
(5.1)

In the above equation, $\Gamma_{\rm rms}$ is the rms value of impulse sensitivity factor (ISF), $i_n^2/\Delta f$ is the single side band power spectral density of the noise current source $f_{\rm off}$ is the frequency offset from the carrier. " q_{max} " is the maximum charge stored at the node concerned. " q_{max} " is given by the following equation:

$$q_{\max} = c_{node} \cdot V_{swing} \tag{5.2}$$

In the case of multiple noise sources injecting into the same node, represents the total current noise due to all the sources and is given by the sum of individual noise power spectral densities [52].

For CMOS transistors, the drain current noise (for thermal noise) spectral density is given by:

$$\frac{i_n^2}{\Delta f} = 4 \cdot K \cdot T \cdot \gamma \cdot g_{do} = \left(4 \cdot K \cdot T \cdot \gamma \cdot \mu \cdot C_{ox}\right) \cdot \left(\frac{W}{L}\right) \cdot \Delta V$$
(5.3)

In the above equation, K is the Boltzmann constant, T is the absolute temperature, γ is the channel noise factor, μ is the mobility, C_{ox} is the gate oxide per unit area, W is the width of the transistor, L is the length of the transistor and ΔV is the gate overdrive voltage.

For differential CMOS ring oscillators the total power dissipation is:

$$P = N \cdot I_{tail} \cdot V_{dd} \tag{5.4}$$

In the above equation, P is power consumption, I_{tail} is the current flowing through the current mirror transistor in a differential amplifier, N is the number of stages, V_{dd} is the power supply source.

The fundamental frequency of the oscillation can be given by the following equation:

$$f_0 = \frac{1}{2 \cdot N \cdot t_d} \approx \frac{1}{2 \cdot \eta \cdot N \cdot t_r} \approx \frac{I_{tail}}{2 \cdot \eta \cdot N \cdot q_{max}}$$
(5.5)

In the above equation, f_0 is the fundamental frequency of oscillation of a ring oscillator, *N* is the number of stages of the ring oscillator, t_{d} is the time delay of each stage, η is proportionality constant, t_r is the rise time, I_{tail} is the current flowing through the current mirror transistor, qmax is the charge at the node concerned given by the equation 5.2.

The total current noise on each single ended node is given by:

$$\frac{-\frac{2}{i_n}}{\Delta f} = \left(\frac{-\frac{2}{i_n}}{\Delta f}\right)_{M1} + \left(\frac{-\frac{2}{i_n}}{\Delta f}\right)_{M2} + \left(\frac{-\frac{2}{i_n}}{\Delta f}\right)_{M3} + \left(\frac{-\frac{2}{i_n}}{\Delta f}\right)_{M4} + \left(\frac{-\frac{2}{i_n}}{\Delta f}\right)_{M5}$$
(5.6)

Or,

$$\sum \left(\frac{\stackrel{-2}{i_n}}{\Delta f}\right) = 4 \cdot K \cdot T \cdot \gamma \cdot C_{ox} \cdot \left\{\mu_n \cdot \left(\frac{W}{L}\right)_1 \cdot \Delta V_1 + \mu_p \cdot \sum_{i=2}^5 \left(\frac{W}{L}\right)_i \cdot \Delta V_i\right\}$$
(5.7)

In the above equations M_1 , M_2 , M_3 , M_4 , M_5 , are the transistors in the figure below, μ_n / μ_p are the mobility of the NMOS and the PMOS. The figure below helps us with the illustration.



Figure 5.10 Schematic of the buffer stage used in the new VCO showing the transistor names used in the equations.

The phase noise of the circuit in the figure above is given by the following equation which is a modification of the above equation 5.1 for more than a single noise source:

$$L\{f_{off}\} = \frac{\Gamma_{ms}^2}{8 \cdot \pi^2 \cdot f_{off}^2} \cdot \frac{\sum_i \left(\frac{i_n^2}{\Delta f}\right)}{q_{max}^2}$$
(5.8)

The rms value of the term, impulse sensitivity factor (Γ_{rms}), is given by the following equation [51], [52]:

$$\Gamma_{rms} = \frac{1}{N^{\frac{1}{5}}} \sqrt{\frac{2 \cdot \pi^2}{3 \cdot \eta^3}}$$
(5.9)

Combining the two equations, the following equations have been derived:

$$L_{\min}\left\{f_{off}\right\} = \frac{2 \cdot \pi^2}{3 \cdot \eta^3} \cdot \frac{1}{N^{\frac{2}{5}}} \cdot \frac{1}{8 \cdot \pi^2 \cdot f_{off}^2} \cdot \frac{\sum \left(\frac{i_n^2}{\Delta f}\right)}{c_{node}^2 \cdot V_{max}^2}$$
(5.10)

$$L_{\min}\left\{f_{off}\right\} = \frac{1}{12 \cdot \eta^{3}} \cdot \frac{1}{N^{\frac{2}{5}}} \cdot \frac{1}{f_{off}^{2}} \cdot \frac{\sum_{n \neq 0} \left(i_{n}^{2} \Delta f\right)}{c_{node}^{2} \cdot V_{\max}^{2}}$$
(5.11)

The above equation gives the lower bound of the phase noise provided by the differential VCO used in the PLL. It can be seen from the above equation that the phase noise reduces as the node capacitance increases. In addition, the maximum swing at the output nodes will also reduce the phase noise. The above equation gives the idea that if the maximum transition frequency can be improved while increasing the node capacitance, the phase noise can be reduced.

The phase noise equation provided above is due to internal thermal noise from the transistors and does not account for the phase noise for external noises. The increase in nodal capacitance will make the design vulnerable in picking up external noises. Thus, the symmetric load differential buffer stages have been chosen for the VCO, which can track the supply/substrate noises. Equation (5.7) can be extended to include flicker (1/f) noise and other noises produced by the transistors, by including their contributions in the noise current spectral density in (5.7).

The simulation results of the phase noise for the different configurations are shown below. The channel lengths have been varied to keep the frequency constant.



Periodic Noise Response VCO schematic pre-radiation

Figure 5.11 Comparison of phase noise generated by different VCOs

The above plots for the phase noise show that the new modification gives a better performance as far as the phase noise (contributed by internal noises) is concerned. There is an improvement of the phase noise for moving from the simple symmetric load design to the combination of cross-coupled and clamped load by more than 10 dB.

As can be seen from the plot the phase noise of the simple symmetric load circuit is around -80dBc/Hz at an offset of 1 MHz and the phase noise of the new modified circuit is around -93dBc/Hz at an offset of 1 MHz. There has been a considerable improvement in the overall phase noise from the previous design, along with the improvement around lower frequency offsets.

During radiation, because of several mentioned phenomena, the VCO (& hence the

PLL) may deviate from the operating frequency. Thus, a very wide range VCO is needed in order for the PLL to work properly. The developed VCO with a novel load structure in each of its buffer stages (delay cells) as shown in Fig. 5.9. The new load structure consisting of symmetric load in conjunction of cross-coupled load [50] and clamped load [49] improves the tuning range in two ways.

(i) Maximization of single-ended output voltage swing. Typically, wide-band VCO's output voltage swing changes with control voltage; and the VCO may fail to sustain oscillation due to small swing at certain control voltages. (For example, with the increase of V_c , output voltage swing of the symmetric load VCO in [25] drops.) Therefore, enlarging output voltage swing helps with frequency tuning range, which is achieved by large I_{tail} and the usage of cross-coupled load together with symmetric load in Fig. 5.9. Specifically, large I_{tail} is ensured by increasing the aspect ratio of transistor M0 (Fig. 5.10); and it enhances the linearity of buffer stages in the VCO and output voltage swing. At the same time, the usage of cross-coupled load exploits positive feedback to make the voltage swing approach its asymptotic levels, which are dictated by V_c and V_{dd} .

(ii) Improvement of linearity of VCO gain K_{VCO} , to avoid frequency saturation when control voltage approaches zero. The clamped load in Fig. 3 increases the linearity of each buffer stage by reducing the even harmonics of the VCO output, which in turn makes K_{VCO} more linear [49].

The plot is given in Figure 5.13. Pre radiation tuning range for our VCO is from 0.741 GHz to 3.497 GHz.

50



Figure 5.12 Tuning Range of the VCO

The layout of one buffer stage of the VCO is shown below.



Figure 5.13 The layout of the three buffer stages of the ring oscillator

The VCO is the most important block of the PLL as it generates the frequency required. Thus, optimization of the VCO is an important step to building a PLL.

5.2 Self Bias Circuit

The self-bias circuit generates voltage levels for V_{c1} , the control voltage for the VCO buffer stage and V_{bias} the voltage required for driving the current controlling transistors in each buffer. The basic functioning of the self-bias stage circuit is described below. A half buffer stage circuit is used in conjunction with a differential stage amplifier to construct the self-bias stage. A simple configuration of the self-bias stage is illustrated below and will be referred to explain its functioning. The half buffer stage is constructed by using one leg (half) of the buffer stage used in the ring oscillator. The transistor dimensions are either multiple or fractional ratio of the transistor dimensions used in the ring oscillator. This is important to keep the ratio of currents flowing through the half buffer and the buffer stage in the ring oscillator rational. Keeping the transistor dimensions in such a way will help in monitoring the control voltage of the VCO and the output swing of the ring oscillator (as mentioned above). The output of the half buffer stage, which is incidentally the output of the self-bias stage, is constantly monitored, as it is fedback to the amplifier stage. If the control voltage changes for any reason, it changes the current flowing through the half buffer stage. The change in current changes the gain of the stage and hence changes the output voltage of the stage. This new voltage is referred against the positive input of the amplifier, which is also V_c . The amplifier then changes its output, which is fedback to V_{bias} terminal of the half buffer stage. Therefore, any change in the control voltage is monitored well and tracked, which is reflected well in the corresponding V_{bias} voltage. Again, if there is any change in the power supply voltage, the current through the half buffer stage changes. This changes the output voltage of the stage. This goes back to the amplifier, which is referred to the original control voltage. The amplifier then outputs a new V_{bias} voltage from the error voltage produced to change the current flowing through the half buffer stage, in order to correct the control voltage. Hence, the self-bias stage tracks the changes in both the control voltage and the power supply voltage and make necessary corrections in the circuit.



Figure 5.14 Schematic describing the basic functionality of the self-bias circuit.

The self-bias circuit shown above is for illustration purposes only. This is a simpler version of the original circuit to be used in the phase locked loop. The original schematic that has been designed is shown below. The circuit shows an implementation of the differential amplifier stage in terms of transistor level circuits. In addition, the circuit has current mirror and amplifier stage. Further, it is equipped with another half buffer circuit. The last stage used is for isolation purposes and has a true diode connected stage as load and it can smooth out any ripple that is generated in the other part of the circuit.

In this work, two self-bias circuit stages have been employed. The decision to employ two stages of the self-bias circuits stemmed from the fact that in a noisy environment if there are any undesirable changes in the control voltage or ripples, they will be filtered out at the output of the second self-bias stage. This is the case as the final stages of the self-bias circuit provide isolation. The undesirable side effect that arises from the use of two stages is the delay introduced by the stage and decreasing the loop bandwidth. The decreased loop bandwidth means worse phase noise of the PLL. However, the frequency response of the self-bias circuit is kept at the operating frequency of the VCO. Under this circumstance, the stage delay offered by the second stage is negligible compared to the loop time period.



Figure 5.15 Schematic of the original self bias circuit.



Figure 5.16 Layout of 2 self bias stages

5.3 Voltage level shifter

The level shifter (differential input single ended output) stage is based on the circuit of [25]. It not only converts the differential output of the VCO to single ended one, but also provides rail-to-rail output for the next stage. Its biasing is also controlled by the self-biased section. For proper functioning of the asynchronous dividers, which follow this stage, it is important to provide rail-to-rail swing of the output. Under radiation environment due to threshold voltage variation and mobility degradation the output may not reach rail-to-rail for high frequency signals. So, the differential to single output stage has been designed to have multiple stages to boost the output from rail-to-rail.

Block diagram of voltage level shifter is shown below.



Figure 5.17 block diagram used in [25]. Diagram showing the arrangements of buffers (level #2 and #3) to convert differential output signal from the VCO to single ended output that will be fed to the dividers. This also gives rail-to-rail output.



Figure 5.18 Introduction of two stages of buffer

The level-shifter buffer stage has been designed using multiple buffer stages. The idea of using two buffer stages is to provide enough gain so that, even under duress, because of the change in threshold voltage due to radiation effect, the circuit provides rail-to-rail voltage swing. The above figure shows the necessary modifications for the radiation environment. The circuit level implementations of the level shifter stages and their layouts are given below.



Figure 5.19 Buffer #2A: The diagram showing the schematic of buffer #2A.


Figure 5.20 Layout of buffer #2A



Figure 5.21 Buffer #2B: The diagram showing the schematic of buffer #2B.



Figure 5.22 Layout of buffer #2B.

5.4 Divider circuits

The VCO is supposed to generate a nominal frequency of 2.5 GHz. The input frequency signal that is supposed to be referred by the phase frequency detector is around 78 MHz. Thus, the output signal of the VCO has to be divided by 32 in order to achieve the frequency which can be referred to the input signal. The dividers used are asynchronous dividers. There are five divided by two dividers. The choice of using asynchronous dividers stemmed from the fact that due to radiation effects, the dividers have to wither a lot of performance, or sway from their optimum-performing region and synchronous dividers are not reliable enough to perform under these circumstances. In addition, for the proper functioning of the PLL, the dividers should be able to process the maximum frequency of the available signal from the output of the VCO.

Each "divided by two" circuit is made of True Single Phase Clock (TSPC) D-flip-flop [53] type dividers. The choice of TSPC dividers are also influenced by the fact that at high frequency there is clock skew especially when two different phases of clock are used for circuit operation. Since, TSPC design is chosen there is no worry about the clock skew, which is usually predominant in the GHz regime. In addition, TSPC dividers have low "clock to Q" propagation time and are easy for implementation. However, TSPC dividers are not as robust as the complementary logic gates as in the TSPC designs not all the nodes reach rail voltages. This is a concern as due to radiation effects the logic designs may tend to move away from their originally designed operating point. Thus, it is important that the preceding stage maintains rail to rail voltage swing in order to ensure that the input voltage of the dividers are ratioed logic so designing them for high frequency is critical. Hence, they are optimized for the operating frequency range. The other advantages of the TSPC dividers are that they take less area. This is because the number of logic stages required in a TSPC divider to implement a logic are less than other types of D flip-flops e.g. master slave configuration type D flip-flops.

62



Figure 5.23 Figure of schematic of divider



Figure 5.24 Layout of D flip flop employed in the divider



Figure 5.25 Layout of the dividers.

5.4.1 Implementation of the Dividers

The dividers are TSPC dividers, which have three logic levels. The first divider used is supposed to divide a frequency of more than 3 GHz depending upon the frequency generated by the voltage-controlled oscillator. Thus, the dividers should be designed to accommodate frequencies up to 3.5 GHz, just in case. In order for the divider to work at 3.5 GHz, it has to be designed in such a way that it satisfies the following equation:

$$T > T_{c \cdot k} + T_{su} + jitter \tag{5.12}$$

In the above equation, T is the time period of the incoming clock frequency, which is the data input signal in our case as the D flip-flop is being used as a divider. T_{c_k} is the time required for the flop to produce the output signal from the input signal once the clock is available. In other words, the time required for a change in signal to flow at the output once the clock edge triggers the flop transparent. T_{su} is the set up time for the flop or it is the time required for the data at the input to stay constant before the clock edge triggers the flop transparent. Jitter is the uncertainty in the clock transitions. Operation of the divider is shown below for 3.5 GHz frequency.

Transient Response



Figure 5.26 Performance of the divider at 3.5 GHz.

5.5 Phase / Frequency Detector

The basic inverter circuit is shown in Figure 5.27 [1]. It can be seen, that [1] has presented the transfer curve of the basic inverter after irradiation. The most important changes are the switch point, the decreased output rail voltage, and the increased leakage current. If radiation becomes strong enough, proper PFD operation may fail. Several solutions have been proposed by J. P. Colinge in [1]. When V_{IN} is low and NMOS cuts off, it may turn back on during irradiation. The inverter connects between V_{IN} and the NMOS source terminal. When V_{IN} is low, the NMOS source terminal becomes high and V_{gs} becomes negative. The main idea is to

maintain the output voltage by making V_{gs} negative when the NMOS cuts off. Figure 5.28 shows the radiation hardened inverter circuit.



Figure 5.27 Standard Inverter Circuit [1]



Figure 5.28 Radiation Hardened Inverter Circuit [1]

The basic phase frequency detector circuit is shown in Figure 5.29 [1]. In order to redesign the circuit for radiation resistance, the above radiation hardened inverter circuit is implemented in each PFD gate. An additional inverter is also added for each NMOS to radiation harden the NAND gate and AND-NOR gate. Figure 5.29 shows the schematic of the radiation hardened phase frequency detector in this phase locked loop.



Figure 5.29 Phase/Frequency Detector circuit [1].



Figure 5.30 Schematic of Phase/Frequency Detector circuit in Cadence.



Figure 5.31 Layout of phase frequency detector.

5.6 Charge Pump

The charge pumps used are zero-offset charge pump used in [25]. There are two charge pumps used in the PLL. Both the charge pumps are same in design. One charge pump provides current to the capacitor and the other charge pump provides current to the output buffer stage of the self-bias circuit, which acts as the resistor of the loop filter.

Maneatis's self-biased zero offset charge pump design was used which adds two inverters to the UP bar and DOWN bar at the charge pump inputs [25]. Figure 5.32 is the zero offset charge pump schematic. The UP and DOWN output signals from PFD have single ended outputs. Charge will be transferred from or to the loop filter connected to the output when the UP input or DOWN input is switched high respectively.

5.6.1 Linear Charge Pump

To obtain a linear charge pump that operates without a dead-zone the charge pump was designed with devices that have non-minimum channel lengths. This design choice has several implications. First, the problem of dead-zone appearing from the non-linearity of the charge pump can be avoided by using non-minimum channel length devices. Second, nonminimum channel lengths will slower down the speed of operation of the charge pump circuit. Therefore, optimum design lengths for the channel should be chosen. Third, because of an increase in the length of the channels of the devices secondary effects such as non-quasi-static effects can appear. These effects are very pronounced at devices in processes with minimum lengths less than 100nm.



Figure 5.32 Schematic of Maneatis Charge Pump.



Figure 5.33 Layout of charge pump.

5.6.2 Phase/ Frequency detector - Charge Pump performance

The response of phase frequency detector is shown in Figure 5.34, 5.35 and 5.36. The reference clock frequency is 78.125 MHz. Figure 5.34, 5.35 and 5.36 show the reference clock lags the feedback clock, the reference clock leads the feedback clock, and both clocks are in phase respectively in pre-radiation simulation.



Figure 5.34 PFD and charge pump output when reference lags feedback clock in pre-radiation simulation.



Figure 5.35 PFD and charge pump output when reference leads feedback clock in pre-radiation simulation.



Figure 5.36 PFD and charge pump output when reference and feedback clock are in phase in pre-radiation simulation.

5.7 Loop Filter

The loop filter is the most important part in a phase locked loop as far as achieving the lock of a PLL is concerned. The loop filter is usually a low pass filter that helps in acquisition of the lock. For charge-pump PLLs there are usually at least one capacitor at the output of the charge pump, which integrates the short pulses of currents produced by the phase difference of reference and feedback clock. The capacitor in the loop filter adds one pole in the circuit operation, which together with the feedback loop of the PLL make it a second order PLL. In practice, the use of only one capacitor is avoided, as this will decrease the speed of lock acquisition. Hence, the usual way is to add a zero in the form of a resistor. The addition of the loop filter is clearly shown in the block diagram of the charge pump PLL. The pole is contributed by the capacitor and the zero is contributed by the series resistor. The loop filter hangs from the V_c (control voltage) terminal to the power supply terminal (Vdd, it can be connected to the ground too, depending upon design requirements). In practice (and in this work), a small parallel capacitor is also used to smooth out any ripple. The addition of this extra capacitor (in parallel

with the original loop filter and not shown in the figure of the PLL block diagram) makes the calculations a little bit complicated as it is no more a 2nd order PLL but a third order PLL. Thus, in order to keep the calculations easy and the PLL under the influence of the original loop filter the extra capacitor is usually kept at one-tenth the value of the main capacitor.

In case of the self bias PLL the loop filter is employed in a different way than the usual series R-C connection. It should be mentioned here, that despite the differences that appear in the configurations, the two are same from electrical connections point of view. The basic functionality of implementation of the loop filter is shown and explained below:



Figure 5.37 Transformation of the loop filter for integration of the loop filter resistor [25].

It may seem difficult to obtain a resistor for the loop filter that varies inversely proportionally to the square root of the buffer bias current. However, this resistor can be formed from the small-signal resistance for a diode-connected device, which is proportional to the square root of the buffer bias current. The integration of such a resistance into the loop filter can be accomplished by applying a transformation to the loop filter as illustrated in Figure 5.30. The loop filter for a PLL is typically a capacitor in series with a resistor that is driven by the charge pump current. The control voltage is then the sum of the voltage drops across the capacitor and resistor. The voltage drops across the capacitor and resistor can be generated separately, as long as the same charge pump current is applied to each of them. The two voltage drops can then be summed to form the control voltage by replicating the voltage across the capacitor with

a voltage source placed in series with the resistor. It just so happens that the bias generator can conveniently implement this voltage source and resistor since it buffers to form with a finite output resistance. Referring back to the buffer bias circuit in Figure 5.14, it is evident that this resistance is established by a diode-connected symmetric load or, equivalently, a diode-connected PMOS device. Thus, the resistance is equal to or inversely proportional to the square root of the buffer bias current. Thus, the self-biased PLL can be completed simply by adding an additional charge pump current [25] to the bias generator's output as shown in Figure 5.1. Therefore, this PLL design is completely self-biased.

5.7.1 Design of the loop filter

The loop filter determines the loop bandwidth of the PLL. This is essential because it gives a low filter response for the PLL by eliminating the high frequency noise. The essential parameters for the loop filter are determined by following the key equations given below to calculate natural frequency ω_N and damping factor ξ .

$$\xi = \frac{1}{2} \cdot \sqrt{\frac{1}{M} \cdot I_{cp} \cdot K_{vco} \cdot R_1^2 \cdot C_1}$$
(5.13)

$$\omega_N = \frac{2 \cdot \xi}{R \cdot C_1} \tag{5.14}$$

The self-bias architecture in Fig. 5.1 helps maintain the PLL stable. The dynamics of the PLL can be approximated (by neglecting parasitic capacitances) using the standard second-order transfer function in Laplace domain [3], derived earlier and given here for reference:

$$H(s) = M \frac{(\omega_n)^2 + 2s\xi\omega_n}{s^2 + 2s\xi\omega_n + (\omega_n)^2}$$
(5.15)

As mentioned earlier, the two stability criteria for the PLL are $\xi \ge 0.5$ and $\eta = \omega_n / (2\pi f_c) < 0.1$. In the architecture in Fig. 5.1, values of ξ and η are almost solely determined by the output node capacitance of VCO buffers and C_1 , which are usually not heavily affected by radiation effects [25]. Consequently, stability performance of the PLL in Fig. 5.1 is robust against radiation. It is known that, wide loop bandwidth for the PLL is essential to

achieve low lock time [3]. Thus in this work, loop bandwidth is maximized to be 7.7 MHz, subject to stability criteria ($\xi \approx 0.51$ and phase margin maintained greater than 50[°]).

CHAPTER 6

RADIATION HARD PLL ARCHITECTURE

After the design of the loop filter is done the whole PLL has been designed by putting together all the blocks, which were designed individually. The ultimate structure of the radiation hard PLL has been given below in the form of block diagrams:



Figure 6.1 PLL architecture.

In order to show the PLL works properly when integrated together the following exercise has been performed. First, the PLL has been run in the simulation for fresh devices to show that all the signals at the critical nodes of point of interest are working properly. Then, a similar exercise has been performed with irradiated devices making up the PLL. The findings are presented below:

The first diagram shows the output of control voltage of the VCO for a simulation time of 700nS. It can be seen from the plots that the control voltage output settles down after around 400 nS. This gives an idea that the PLL locks around that time. This has to be confirmed by

looking at the signals of output of the phase frequency detectors and the reference and feedback signals.



Figure 6.2 VC, control voltage output.

The second diagram shows the output of the phase frequency detectors and the charge pump output and the control voltage. This shows that *up* and *down* signals at the output of the phase frequency detector are providing approximately same short pulses simultaneously, canceling the effect of each other. This corroborates the idea hinted by the previous plots of the control voltage that the PLL is in lock. For further confirmation, the plots of the reference and feedback signals are to be noted.



Figure 6.3 Plot of up and down pulses along with Vc output.

The following diagram shows that the reference signal and the feedback signal coming out of the divider output of the PLL almost coincide with each other this shows that the PLL is in lock with respect to phase and frequency. For illustration, the plots of up-down, control voltage and VCO output buffer have been given in the same figure.



Figure 6.4 Plot of coincident reference and feedback signals along with up/down, control voltage output after the PLL locks.

The diagram to show how the up and down signals behave when the PLL is trying to achieve the lock is shown in the following figure. As can be seen during the region when the PLL is not locked the up and down signal goes high and low and then after a period of time settles down with equal short pulses.



Transient Response

Figure 6.5 UP and Down signals before, after and during the time when PLL locks.

The following plot shows the transient response of the voltage controlled oscillator after the PLL settles down to steady state. The output of the VCO is shown to have a time period of the 400pS. This gives a frequency of 2.5 GHz as predicted and desired as can be seen from the plot on the right, where the frequency of the PLL settles at 2.5 GHz.



Figure 6.6 Stable VCO output after PLL locks.

The following plots will be the plots for results after the radiation exposure:

The simulation for the PLL was rerun with irradiated device models and the PLL was checked if its functioning was ok.

The first plot shows that the up and down signals are approximately same short pulses indicating a lock for the PLL.



Figure 6.7 Up and down pulses for irradiated PLL after the irradiated PLL reaches lock. The second plot provides the signal responses of the outputs of the self bias stage (control voltage Vc). The signal settles down to a steady voltage suggesting that the lock has been achieved by the PLL after around 500nS. The voltage settles down at around 1.483 volts.



Figure 6.8 Plot of charge pump output and control voltage output for whole region during, before and after irradiated PLL locks.

The next plots show the performance of the level shifters once they are fed by the output voltage of the VCO. The level shifters are used for two purposes. First, they change the common mode or average value of the signals and then they increase the swing level of the signals. It is important because the analog VCO used do not provide rail to rail swing and for the proper functioning of the dividers. This is essential for the overall working of the PLL. The plots are given below: The first plot shows the output signal of an intermediate stage and this shows that the output does not reach the full Vdd level. On the other hand the output signal of the final level shifter (buffer) reaches full Vdd, which is 2.5 volts here.



Figure 6.9 Plot of irradiated VCO output and output of the first level shifter stage.



Figure 6.10 Plot of irradiated VCO output superimposed on the output of the final level shifter stage.

For confirmation of the PLL lock the signals of the reference, feedback along with up and down signal from the phase frequency detector have to be examined. The plots are given below:



Transient Response

Figure 6.11 Plot of up and down signals along with coincident reference and feedback signals for the irradiated PLL after it locks.

As can be seen from the above plots, the reference and the feedback almost coincide with each other. In addition the up and down signals are superimposed here to show the lock. Given below is the plot of the reference, feedback, the up, down and the output of the VCO. It can be seen that after the PLL achieves lock all the signals reach steady state behavior. The time period of the VCO output shows that it is close to 400pS or 2.5 GHz of frequency.



Figure 6.12 Plot of output of all the relevant nodes after the irradiated PLL locks: reference/feedback, up/down, control voltage.

The behavior of the up and down signal for the period during before, after and during lock is shown below:





Figure 6.13 Behavior of up/down signals, during and after the irradiated PLL locks.

The methodology used for the analytical calculations and simulations in order to design a phase locked loop is given below. The PLL is supposed to be used for a radiation hard environment to generate clock signals of frequency 2.5 GHz.

CHAPTER 7

DESIGN AND SIMULATION METHODOLOGY

The methodology used for the analytical calculations and simulations in order to design a phase locked loop is given below. The PLL is supposed to be used for a radiation hard environment to generate clock signals of frequency 2.5 GHz. The choice of the topology is therefore most important. A configuration that can tolerate high noise both intrinsic and extrinsic, tolerate changes in its operating conditions and still can generate the required clock signal, is needed. A self-bias PLL [25] provides stability. It does that by keeping the critical parameters for stability (ξ and ω_n) constant even in radiation environment. The low phase noise and large tuning range were achieved using a VCO with novel load structure. In addition, the loop bandwidth (or natural frequency) is maximized to achieve low lock time.

Next is the exercise of looking for the right kind of active devices that would tolerate radiation effects and still can work properly. A charge pump PLL is a very sensitive circuit as it is a second order circuit and it has some constraints to achieve lock. If the characteristic of the active devices change a lot then there is a great possibility that the PLL, designed for a particular operating condition, may not achieve lock at all under the changed circumstances and not work properly. Thus, several CMOS processes were studied and SOS CMOS process was chosen for their inherent qualities against radiation environments. This is because the SOS CMOS process was better than regular CMOS from SEE perspective.

The SOS process is fairly new and relatively exotic. Thus a full review of the process was necessary before it could be implemented to build circuits. [14] carried out a series of experiments to determine the characteristic of the SOS process and how far it changes upon radiation. Several devices of different dimensions were irradiated and their characteristic noted.

For our purpose, all the blocks of the PLL were designed in schematic with fresh transistor model files using Cadence Spectre. They were then simulated to find out their performances for all the corners and change in temperature and process. The fresh model files were then replaced with model files extracted from irradiated devices. The layouts of all the blocks have been drawn using Cadence Virtuoso and the same exercises have been carried out to verify the performances of the blocks under radiation environment.

CHAPTER 8

UNIQUENESS OF THE PLL

The PLL built is robust and performs from -40°C to 80°C for all process corners (SS-SF-TT-FS-FF) while providing stable 2.5 GHz of output frequency. The PLL built is on 0.25um Silicon On Sapphire (SOS) technology. The PLL is made radiation hard by the use of SOS– CMOS technology and several improvised design hardness which were explained. The PLL has several unique features from performance point of view and radiation hardness point of view. Several solutions have been proposed to improve the performance of the PLL to work under radiation environment. They will be discussed later. The unique features of the PLL are:

- a) large tuning range for the new VCO used in the PLL
- b) Low phase noise for the VCO
- c) Very low lock time for the self bias PLL
- d) Low overall jitter of the PLL

The large tuning range for the VCO and very low lock time for the PLL will prove enormously useful in radiation environment. This is because there is change in operating point of the devices due to radiation effects, which drives sensitive circuits like PLLs out of lock and make them to provide erroneous output frequency. Thus, a large tuning range will prove useful in order to bring the PLL back to providing correct output frequency. In addition low lock time will help the PLL to lock quickly if it goes out of lock. This will be shown later while showing the performance results of the PLL.

Further, low overall jitter and phase noise is needed to provide correct output without accompanying erroneous frequencies. This is very important in radiation environment, since, radiation environments are inherently noisy.

A new VCO design has been presented here, which provides a large tuning range and lowers down the phase noise by several dBs.

8.1 Large Tuning Range For The New VCO Used In The PLL

The tuning range of the VCO is increased by optimizing the output oscillation of the VCO for each control voltage point. Increasing the oscillation swing at each control voltage point by increasing the current gain of the individual delay cells helped in increasing the tuning range of the VCO used in the PLL. The tuning range of the new VCO developed here is from 0.741 GHz to 3.497 GHz (tuning range = 2.757 GHz). The plot for the tuning range is shown below.



Tuning Range

Figure 8.1 The plot of tuning range of the new VCO, which provides 0.5 GHz to 3.1 GHz of output frequency, for a change in control voltage from 300mV to 1.85V.

The performance of the new VCO has been compared with the other contemporary VCOs designed in the 0.25um CMOS, 0.18um CMOS and 0.25um SOS-CMOS. The table of

comparison has been provided below. A figure of merit has been calculated for the compared VCOs and the expression for the same is also given.

Sr. No	ref	tech	freq	tuning range (linear region)	FOM1
1	[54]	0.18u	1.2G	1.2 - 2.5 GHz (1.3GHz)	114
2	[55]	0.18u	4.0G	3.1 - 4.6 GHz (1.5GHz)	120.33
3	[56]	0.18u	3.6G	2.75 - 4.6 GHz (1.85GHz)	120.78
4	[57]	0.25u	3.0G	2.11 - 3.4 GHz (1.29GHz)	119.85
5	[58]	0.18u	2.4G	0.5 - 2.5 GHz (2.0GHz)	119.36
6	[59]	0.18u	5.0G	4.3 - 6.1 GHz (1.8 GHz)	122.00
7	[60]	0.25u	500M	3.125 - 500MHz (0.496GHz)	107.95
8	[61]	0.25u	1G	0.484 -1.23 GHz (0.746GHz)	112.7
9	[62]	0.25u	1.25G	30M - 2GHz (1.97GHz)	117.8
10	[63]	0.25uSOS	2.5G	2.25 - 3.25GHz (1 GHz)	117.95
11	this work	0.25uSOS	2.5 G	0.741 - 3.497 GHz (2.6 GHz)	122.1

Table 8.1 Comparison table for the tuning range of different VCOs

The Figure of merit (FOM1) is calculated by using the following expression:

*FOM*1 = 10log(*Frequency* * *tuning* _ *range* * min_ *process* _ *length*)

The figure of merit of this VCO is highest. The tuning range is also more than any other VCO compared here.

8.2 Low Phase Noise Of The VCO

To compare the performance of the VCO with respect to the other similar architectures of differential VCO designs, on a common platform, four types of differential VCOs have been designed in 0.25um SOS CMOS process. They are optimized to provide the same output frequency while having similar level of power consumption.

The first design is of a VCO with symmetric load:



Figure 8.2 Diagram of the schematic of the differential delay cell with symmetric load used in the three stage VCO.
Periodic Noise Response VCO schematic pre-radiation



Figure 8.3 The phase noise of the differential VCO with symmetric load is shown above. The phase noise of the VCO for 2.5 GHz fundamental frequency at an offset of 1 MHz is -80dBc/Hz.

The second design is of a differential VCO with cross-coupled load:



Figure 8.4 Diagram of the schematic of the differential delay cell with cross coupled load used in the three stage VCO.

Periodic Noise Response VCO schematic pre-radiation



↔ PN; dBc/Hz, cross coupled load

Figure 8.5 The phase noise of the differential VCO with cross-coupled load is shown above. The phase noise of the VCO for 2.5 GHz fundamental frequency at an offset of 1 MHz is -85 dBc/Hz.

The third design is of a differential VCO with clamped load:



Figure 8.6 Diagram of the schematic of the differential delay cell with clamped load used in the three stage VCO.

Periodic Noise Response VCO schematic pre-radiation



Figure 8.7 The phase noise of the differential VCO with clamped load is shown above. The phase noise of the VCO for 2.5 GHz fundamental frequency at an offset of 1 MHz is -82 dBc/Hz.

The last design is of the new VCO developed here.



Figure 8.8 Diagram of the schematic of the differential delay cell with a combination of clamped, cross-coupled and symmetric load used in the three stage VCO. The dimension of M4 = M3 + M5, to maintain maximum symmetry.

Periodic Noise Response VCO schematic pre-radiation



Figure 8.9 The phase noise of the new differential VCO developed in this work is shown above. The phase noise of the VCO for 2.5 GHz fundamental frequency at an offset of 1 MHz is -93 dBc/Hz.

For comparing the performance of the above VCOs, which provide 2.5 GHz for similar power consumption level all the phase noise plots have been shown on the same graph. This is shown below:



Periodic Noise Response VCO schematic pre-radiation

Figure 8.10 Comparison of phase noise of all the four VCOs explained above

The above graph shows that the new VCO developed has a lower phase noise than all the other comparable types. The phase noise of the new VCO has phase noise, which is 13 dB lower than the simple symmetric load VCO, 10 dB lower than the phase noise of the clamped load VCO and 8 dB lower than the phase noise of the cross-coupled load.

8.3 Very Low Lock Time For The Self Bias PLL

A very low lock time has been achieved for the PLL designed here. This is a very critical performance parameter for the PLL as it will determine when the PLL will come back to lock once it is thrown out of lock. This is even more important in radiation environment as mentioned before.

The PLL in this case achieves low lock time as it is a self-bias architecture and it has a nonlinear transition for approaching towards lock . In addition two startup circuits have been introduced to jump-start the PLL when need arises. The lock time for the PLL (with fresh devices) for stable 2.5 GHz output frequency is 412nS. This is shown in the plot below. This is a huge improvement as it is one of the lowest lock times achieved among today's PLLs.



Figure 8.11 The plot for achieving lock. The plot shows that the PLL has a stable control voltage after 412nS. The transition time for the PLL shows that the control voltage has a sharp rise towards the stable voltage. This shows the ability of the PLL to achieve lock quickly.

The lock time of the PLL designed here, has been compared with the other PLLs designed in advance submicron technology and generating high GHz range frequencies. This is shown in the table below:

Sr. No.	ref	tech freq		lock	
1	[64]	0.25um	5.8GHz	13uS	
2	[65]	0.18um	800M	6.5uS	
3	[66]	0.18um	5.1GHz	3.88uS	
4	[67]	0.12um	4GHz	125uS	
5	[68]	0.13um	2.4GHz	150uS	
6	[69]	0.13um	1.22GHz	1.5uS	
7	[70]	0.25um	1.5GHz	1mS	
8	[62]	0.25um	1.25GHz	15uS	
9	[61]	0.25um	1GHz	1mS	
	this				
10	work	0.25umSOS	2.5GHz	412nS	

Table 8.2 Comparison of lock time for different PLLs

The above table shows that none of the PLLs designed comes close to the locking time achieved by this PLL. This is a huge advantage in the radiation environment as will be shown below while comparing radiation effects on the PLL.

8.4 Low Overall Jitter Of The PLL

The PLL designed here achieves a very low peak to peak jitter as will be shown later. The low jitter was achieved because of several reasons, which are explained below. The VCO designed which has been incorporated in the PLL has low phase noise and more importantly the PLL designed has a loop bandwidth of 7.7 MHz which helps in correcting errors quickly. In addition, the self-bias stages designed have bandwidths comparable to the operating frequency of the PLL. This helps in tracking any noise that are present in the circuit operating at that frequency. The plot of the peak to peak jitter is available from the eye-diagram of the output frequency taken from VCO output. This is shown below.



Figure 8.12 The plot of peak to peak jitter of the PLL taken from the VCO output providing frequency of 2.5 GHz.

A similar peak to peak jitter plot taken from the output of the buffers that are placed between the VCO and the dividers is shown below:

Transient Response



Figure 8.13 The plot of peak to peak jitter of the PLL taken from the buffer output providing frequency of 2.5 GHz.

To compare the performance of the PLL with other contemporary PLLs from the perspective of jitter a comparison table has been made and shown below:

ref	tech	frequency	Peak-Peak jitter	comment
[17]	90nm CMOS	2.5 GHz	14.9 pS	
				P-P jitter will
[72]	130nm CMOS	2.5 GHz	9pS (rms)	be more
[73]	0.25umSiGe biCMOS	2.5 GHz	14.4pS	
[74]	0.25um CMOS	360MHz	25pS	
[68]	0.18um CMOS	2.5 GHz	25.2pS	
[75]	0.24um CMOS	2 GHz	35pS	
		2.4 GHz		
[76]	0.25um SOS	(max.)	48pS	
this work	0.25um SOS	2.5 GHz	4.873pS*	Simulation

Table 8.3 Comparison of Peak to Peak jitter for different PLLs

The comparison table shows that the PLLs built in different technologies, 0.25um CMOS and other much-advanced technologies and providing 2.5 GHz are much worse than the jitter performance achieved by the PLL designed here. As can be seen from the plots above and the comparison table, a very low overall jitter of 4.873 pS has been achieved from this PLL. This is a critical parameter, since, in radiation environment the jitter performance will degrade. Therefore, a very low jitter is desired for radiation environment.

CHAPTER 9

PLL PERFORMANCE COMPARISON WITH AND WITHOUT RADIATION

The PLL designed here is for radiation environment. Therefore the PLL has been compared for before and after radiation, with regards to its different specifications. The comparisons are given below in terms of plots.

9.1 Frequency Of Operation

The frequency of operation of the PLL for before and after radiation is 2.5 GHz. The PLL locks in both the conditions and so is able to provide the desired frequency without much trouble. This is shown below in the two plots:



Figure 9.1 Plot of transient waveform of the output of the PLL showing the time-period of one cycle, which shows that the output frequency is 2.5 GHz. This plot is without radiation effects.



Figure 9.2 Plot of transient waveform of the output of the PLL showing the frequency of the PLL getting settled after it locks, which shows that the output frequency is 2.5 GHz. This plot is with radiation effects.

The two plots show that the frequency of the output of the PLL remains the same at 2.5 GHz though the voltage level changes.

9.2 Tuning Range Of The VCO Incorporated In The PLL

The tuning range of the VCO achieved is from 0.741 GHz to 3.497 GHz i.e. 2.756 GHz for fresh devices. The tuning range of the VCO degrades under radiation effects. This can be seen from the plot below. The tuning range of the VCO after radiation is from 1.57 GHz to 3.46 GHz. The range after radiation is 1.89 GHz, which is around 0.9 GHz less than the range for the fresh case. In addition, the linearity of the tuning range has also deteriorated as can be seen from the plot below:



Figure 9.3 The plot for tuning range of the VCO, before and after radiation.

9.3 Phase Noise Of The VCO Incorporated In The PLL

The phase noise of the VCO is an important parameter and is very critical as has been mentioned above. The phase noise of the VCO degrades by some factor as can be seen in the plot below. The degradation is of 3 dB at an offset of 1 MHz from the fundamental frequency of the VCO. The phase noise of the VCO was -93 dBc/Hz at an offset of 1 MHz from the fundamental frequency of 2.5 GHz for fresh devices. The phase noise is more by 3 dB, i.e., the phase noise became -90dBc/Hz at an offset of 1 MHz from the fundamental frequency of 2.5 GHz for fresh devices. The phase noise is more by 3 dB, i.e., the phase noise became -90dBc/Hz at an offset of 1 MHz from the fundamental frequency of 2.5 GHz for fresh devices. The phase noise is more by 3 dB, i.e., the phase noise became -90dBc/Hz at an offset of 1 MHz from the fundamental frequency of 2.5 GHz for irradiated devices. This can be seen from the plot below:



Figure 9.4 The plot for the phase noise of the VCO for fresh and irradiated case. The top one is for after radiation and the bottom one is for fresh case. The degradation is clearly visible here.

9.4 Lock Time Of The PLL

The lock time is an important parameter of performance for the PLL as has been mentioned above. This is even more critical in a radiation environment. This will help the PLL to get back to lock once it is driven out of lock. A low lock time is thus desired. The comparison of lock time for the PLL before and after the radiation is shown below:



Figure 9.5 The plot of control voltage Vc which shows that the PLL achieves lock after 412 nS. This plot is for the PLL with fresh devices.



Figure 9.6 The plot of control voltage Vc which shows that the PLL achieves lock after 525nS. This is the plot for the PLL after radiation.

The two plots show that there is a degradation in the lock time of the PLL because of radiation effects. The degradation is around 90nS. The plot shows that even after radiation the PLL maintains a very good lock time.

9.5 Amplitude Of The VCO Output Used In The PLL

The amplitude produced by the VCO is also compared for the before and after radiation. The single ended VCO output is of concern and is shown in the plots below:



Figure 9.7 The plot of single ended VCO output amplitude for fresh devices operating at 2.5 GHz. The amplitude is 720mV.



Figure 9.8 The plot for the single ended VCO output after radiation. The plot shows that the amplitude after radiation is 630mV.

The amplitude is degraded by around 100mV for the same output frequency generated by the PLL (VCO) due to radiation. This is mainly because the inherent characteristic of the selfbias PLL to reach an optimum point if there is a change in the operating condition of the circuit. In this case, the control voltage, which controls the lower swing of the output, reached 1.8 V and clamped the VCO output swing to that value.

9.6 Jitter In The Output Frequency Produced By The PLL

The jitter produced by the PLL is of concern. The lower the jitter better it is for the PLL. The PLL designed here produce a very low peak to peak jitter as was mentioned earlier. The jitter of the PLL is compared for the fresh versus irradiated case and is shown below.



Figure 9.9 The plot for peak to peak jitter of the PLL output for 2.5 GHz frequency for fresh devices. The peak-to-peak jitter is 4.873pS.



Figure 9.10 The plot for the jitter produced by the PLL after radiation. The jitter in this case is 11.61 pS.

The two plots above show that after radiation the jitter produced by the PLL is increased from 4.873pS to 11.61 pS. The degradation is of around 7 pS.

9.7 Power Consumption

The power consumption of the whole PLL under locked condition for fresh devices is 71.8mW and for the radiated PLL is 57.5mW. Reduction in power is due to mobility, threshold voltage degradation and the lower voltage swing of the VCO in the radiated PLL.

9.8 SEE Effects On The PLL

Single Event Effects can disrupt the functioning of a PLL. Though single event effect has virtually no adverse effect on the Silicon On Sapphire CMOS devices (as mentioned previously), a simulation has been done to capture the behavior of the PLL if there was a bad SEE hit on our PLL. The simulation has been done by first identifying the most vulnerable point in the circuit and then depositing an amount of charge at that point for a short period of time. This is usually the case when SEE hit takes place in bulk CMOS devices. The output of the charge pump stage is the most vulnerable position in a charge pump PLL, as has been mentioned in [43]. The plots obtained after the simulation is given below.



Figure 9.11 The plot for SEE effects on the PLL. The SEE hit takes place at 700nS after the PLL locks and there is a perturbation starting at 700nS, which takes some time to settle down.

The next plot shows that the control voltage of the VCO takes around 184.3nS to settle down. The maximum change in the voltage level of the control voltage is 7.48mV, which is very less and shows the ability of the robust PLL to deal with this kind of situation. The charge deposition in this case was 1.5 pC, which generated more than 10mA of peak current.



Figure 9.12 The plot of the control voltage after SEE hit. 1.5pC of charge deposition due to SEE creates a perturbation of 7.48mV and 184.3 nS. The PLL quickly goes back to the original operating condition.

This will be compared with the other PLLs, which are used in the radiation environment. The plots of those PLL under SEE effects are shown below.



Figure 9.13 SEE hit on a voltage charge pump PLL shows a voltage perturbation of 0.62 volts and a recovery of 400nS for output frequency of 700Hz [43]



Figure 9.14 The acquisition curves illustrating the voltage perturbation resulting from SEE strikes depositing 200 fC of charge in the V-CP and the CP for 700 MHz operation. The CP exhibits a voltage perturbation of 0.64 V and a time to recovery of 400 ns while the V-CP exhibits a voltage perturbation of 42 mV and a time to recovery of 98 ns [43].

This shows the level of improvement achieved by the new PLL. The new PLL operates at a much higher frequency of 2.5 GHz compared to 700 MHz for the above PLLs, it can withstand a sudden SEE hit and charge deposition of 1.5pC compared to 200fC for the compared PLLs. In addition, the perturbation for our PLL is only 7.48mV compared to 42mV and 600mV for the other PLLs. The time to recovery for the new PLL is 184nS compared to 91nS for the voltage charge pump PLL and 400nS for the current injection charge pump PLL.



Figure 9.15 Frequency hop time of the PLL

Although, it is clear from the previous results that the PLL designed here does not lose lock or slip cycle due to SEE hits, an exercise has been performed to see how it would behave if a strong SEE disturbance throws it out of lock. For instance, let us assume that the SEE hit causes the PLL to produce an erroneous frequency of 3.1 GHz corresponding to 1.12V of V_c in the Fig. 9.15 above. It is clear from the figure that the PLL quickly goes back to the normal operation to produce 2.5 GHz corresponding to 1.483 V of V_c in Fig. 9.15. The PLL takes around 386.8 NS to hop from 3.1 GHz to 2.5 GHz, which is a spacing of 0.6 GHz.

CHAPTER 10

COMPARISON OF 0.25UM SOS PLL WITH NEWER TECHNOLOGY PLL

The 0.25um SOS CMOS technology is used because of its inherent radiation hardness characteristic as mentioned previously. The SOS process has better radiation hardness than the bulk CMOS, Bi-CMOS, BJT, SOI processes. This was shown before.

The reason for the use of 0.25um technology node on SOS process is given below. The frequency of operation required for this operation is 2.5GHz from the output of the PLL. In addition, the tuning range of the VCO incorporated in the PLL can go upto 3.1 GHz for the typical corner. It is important to consider the frequency of oscillation a particular circuit will produce during a design. This is because to choose a particular process the cut-off frequency (*f*t) and the maximum oscillation frequency (*f*max) of the process are to be noted. More the *f*t and *f*max of the process, better gain and bandwidth can be achieved. A table of comparison with the other available advanced technologies given below will show that in addition to radiation hardness, the 0.25um SOS CMOS has excellent RF characteristics.

ref	Tech	Ft	Fmax
[77]	0.25um SiGe HBT Bi-CMOS	47 GHz	> 65 GHz close to 95 GHz
[78]	0.25um CMOS NMOS	29 GHz	46 GHz
[78]	0.25um CMOS PMOS	14 GHz	27 GHz
[79]	0.18um CMOS	62 GHz	76 GHz
[80]	0.35um SiGe HBT Bi-CMOS	36 GHz	68 GHz
[81]	0.25um SOS CMOS	35 GHz	100 GHz

Table 10.1 Comparison of technologies for cut-off and maximum oscillation frequency

The above table shows that the 0.25 μ SOS has better *f* than the bulk CMOS, while better *f* max than any other contemporary processes. This makes it an excellent RF process

candidate. *f* max acts as the figure of merit of a device beyond which an active device does not oscillate and becomes a passive device. The other advantages of SOS are given below. 0.25um SOS process has 30% more packing density than 0.25um bulk CMOS [82]. The table given below shows the advantage of 0.25 um SOS CMOS process over an advanced

130nm bulk CMOS process.

Table 10.2 Comparison of 0.25um SOS CMOS and 130nm bulk CMOS process [82]

Parameters	SOS 0.25um CMOS	130nm bulk CMOS		
Leakage	Reduced substrate junction	Higher leakage current		
	capacitor leads to lower	because of substrate junction		
	leakage current	capacitor		
Power	Lower power dissipation due	Higher power dissipation for		
	to reduced capacitance	similar operating frequency		
Cross-talk / Substrate noise	Minimum cross-talk due to reduced substrate capacitance. high isolation >	Substrate noise causes cross- talk between channels		

Finally the PLL designed here in 0.25um SOS technology has been compared with other PLLs designed on contemporary and advanced technologies. The comparison table is shown below.

ref		freq	tuning	Pnoise	nower	lock	FOM1	FOM2
	0.25um	псч	5 65 - 5 9	/011101	power	IOCIX		1 01012
[64]	cmos	5.8 GHz	GHz	-115	33 mW	13uS	360	245
		800	0.5 - 1.1			6.5		
[65]	0.18um	MHz	GHz	N/A	25.15mW	uS	N/A	244.7
			4.5 - 5.4			3.88u		
[66]	0.18um	5.1 GHz	GHz	-81.12	6.7mW	S	343	262
[07]	0.10		3.8 - 4.05	110	10.0	125u	0.40	000.0
[67]	0.12um	4 GHZ	GHZ	-110	10.2 mv	5	348	238.9
			2.42-2.22			150u		
[68]	0.13um	2.4GHz	GHz	-96	85mW	S	321	225.7
						1.5u		
[69]	0.13um	1.22GHz	700MHz	-115	5.5 mW	S	375	260.1
						1.3u		
[83]	90nm	200MHz	625MHz	2.68pS	4.9mW	S	N/A	252.9
	0.25um							
[70]	cmos	1.5 GHz	1 - 2 GHz	N/A	200mW	1mS	N/A	218.8
	0.25um		3.125 -					
[60]	cmos	500MHz	500 MHz	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
	0.25um	1.25	30 MHz -					
[62]	cmos	GHz	2GHz	35 pS	300mW	15uS	N/A	237.4
	0.25um		0.484-					
[61]	cmos	1GHz	1.23 GHz	N/A	200mW	1mS	N/A	215.7
				-93/				-
This	0.25um		0.5 - 3.1	4.873		525		
work	SOS	2.5 GHz	GHz	pS	71.8mW	nS	385	292

Table 10.3 Comparison of PLL performance on 0.25um CMOS and advanced technologies with PLL on 0.25um SOS CMOS.

Two expressions of "figure of merit" have been derived for comparing the performances of the PLLs.

$$FOM 1 = 10 \log \left(\frac{Frequency * tuning _ range}{power * lock _ time} \right) - phase _ noise$$

$$FOM 2 = 10 \log \left(\frac{Frequency * tuning _ range}{power * lock _ time} \right)$$

They are tabulated on the last two columns of the previous table. The comparison table shows that the PLL designed here has the best figure of merits when compared to the other PLLs mentioned above.

CHAPTER 11

CONCLUSION

In this work a radiation hard PLL has been designed and laid out in 0.25um SOS CMOS technology. The simulator used is Cadence Spectre and the layout tool used is Cadence Virtuoso. The PLL designed provides a frequency output of 2.5 GHz. The PLL is designed for radiation environment. Therefore, several improvisations have been incorporated to improve the functionality and performance of the PLL under radiation environment. The first improvement is the development of a new VCO design, which has been used in the PLL. The VCO has a large tuning range of 2.76 GHz. For an output frequency of 2.5 GHz the tuning range is more than 100% of the operating frequency. The new VCO also provides an improvement in the phase noise of the VCO. The new VCO has -93dBc/Hz @ 1 MHz offset from the fundamental frequency of 2.5GHz. The new VCO has shown an improvement of 13 dB of phase noise over the simple symmetric load VCO. The use of SOS process facilitated the frequency of operation since it has a huge maximum frequency of oscillation and cut off frequency. The large cut off frequency also helps in reducing the overall noise. The PLL designed has a large loop bandwidth of 7.7 MHz. The phase frequency detector has a very high bandwidth and the charge pump designed has high level of linearity. In addition, the self-bias stage has bandwidth of more than 2.5 GHz. All these help in correcting any noise accumulation in the PLL. All these measures help in keeping the overall jitter of the PLL down to only 4.873pS for peak-to-peak jitter. The low cross talk through the substrate of the SOS process also plays a role in keeping the jitter down. After radiation, several performance parameters of the PLL are degraded. The VCO tuning range degrades by 0.9 GHz, the phase noise degrades by 3 dB, the amplitude of the output degrades by 200mV, the jitter of the PLL degrades by 6pS and the lock time of the PLL degrades by around 90nS. An SEE simulation was done by depositing a 1.5pC of charge on the most vulnerable portion of the PLL, the output stage of the charge pump. This is an overly pessimistic choice as the SEE effects on SOS process is negligible and even in bulk CMOS process, such a high charge deposition does not happen for SEE hit. The SEE simulation shows that the PLL is a robust one as it never loses lock, since the perturbation on the control voltage was only of 7.48mV. In addition, the PLL recovers in only 184nS. The results of this simulation are far better than the other similar simulations carried out as was mentioned earlier.

CHAPTER 12

FUTURE WORK

It is required to fabricate the designed PLL in 0.25um SOS CMOS. Thereafter, the chip should be tested for performance for fresh and irradiated design. PLLs with frequencies higher than 2.5 GHz for radiation environment are under investigation. Other mixed signal circuits like ADC, DAC etc. for space applications are also under investigation. To achieve a drastic improvement in the phase noise, the operation of LC-PLL under radiation environment has to be investigated. LC-PLLs are good for low phase noise applications, but they do not have good tuning range and are not preferred in radiation environment, as they fail to achieve lock. LC-PLL with VCO having large tuning range adequate for radiation environment is needed to be developed for further improvement in performance.

REFERENCES

[1] J. P. Colinge and P. Francis, "Hardening integrated circuits against radiation effects," Notes (66 pp.), Microelectronics Lab, UCL, Louvain-Ia-Neuve, Belgium, November 1996.

[2] J. Olsen, P. E. Becher, P. B. Fynbo, P. Raaby, and J. Schult, "Neutron-induced single event upsets in static RAMs observed at 10Km flight altitude," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 40, no.2, pp. 74-82, April 1993.

[3] F. M. Gardner, *Phaselock Techniques*, John Wiley and Sons, 2005.

[4] D. Pan, H. W. Li, and B. M. Wilamowski, "A radiation-hard phase-locked loop," Proceedings of 2003 IEEE International Symposium on Industrial Electronics, vol. 2, pp. 901-906, June 2003.
[5] M. Vandepas, K. Ok, A. Nemmani, M. Brownlee, K. Mayaram, and U. Moon, "Characterization of 1.2GHz phase locked loops and voltage controlled oscillators in a total dose radiation environment," Presented at 2005 MAPLD International Conference, Washington, DC, September 2005.

[6] T. D. Loveless, L. W. Massengill, B. L. Bhuva, W. T. Holman, A. F. Witulsk, and Y. Boulghassoul, "A hardened-by-design technique for RF digital phase-locked loops," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 53, no. 6, pp. 3432-3438, December 2006.

[7] Y. Boulghassoul, L. W. Massengill, A. L. Sternberg, and B. L. Bhuva, "Effects of technology scaling on the set sensitivity of RF CMOS voltage-controlled oscillators," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 52, no. 6, pp. 2246–2432, December 2005.

[8] Y. Boulghassoul, L. W. Massengill, A. L. Sternberg, B. L. Bhuva, and W. T. Holman, "Towards SET mitigation in RF digital PLLs: from error characterization to radiation hardening considerations," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 54, no. 4, pp. 2047–2053, August 2006.

[9] P. Moreira, J. Christiansen, A. Marchioro, E. van der Bij, K. Kloukinas, M. Campbell, and G. Cervelli, "A 1.25 Gbit/s serializer for LHC data and trigger optical links," Proceedings of 5th Workshop Electronics for LHC Experiments, pp. 194-198, Snowmass, CO, September 1999.

[10] P. Moreira, T. Toifl, A. Kluge, G. Cervelli, F. Faccio, A. Marchioro, and J. Christiansen, "Glink and gigabit Ethernet compliant serializer for LHC data transmission," Proceedings of 2000 IEEE Nuclear Science Symposium, vol. 2, pp. 9/6-9/9, Lyon, France, October 2000.

[11] G. Cervelli, A. Marchioro, and P. Moreira, "A 0.13um CMOS serializer for data and trigger optical links in particle physics experiments," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 51, no. 3, pp. 836-841, June 2004.

[12] H. T. Nicholas and H. Samueli, "A 150-MHz direct digital frequency synthesizer in 1.25-μm CMOS with -90-dBc spurious performance," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 26, no. 12, pp. 1959-1969, December 1991.

[13] M. Hartwell, C. Hafer, P. Milliken, and T. Farris, "Megarad total ionizing dose and single event effects test results of a radhard-by-design 0.25 micron ASIC [space applications]," Proceedings of IEEE Radiation Effects Data Workshop, pp. 104-109, Atlanta, GA, July 2004.

[14] T. Liu, W. Chen, P. Gui, J. Zhang, P. Zhu, C. Yang, A. Xiang, J. Ye and R. Stroynowski, "Total ionization dose effects and single-event effects studies of a 0.25mm silicon-on-sapphire CMOS technology," Presented at the 9th European Conference Radiation and Its Effects on Components and Systems, Deauville, France, September 2007.

[15] L. Dayaratna, S. S. Seehra, A. Bogorad, and L. G. Ramos, "Single event upset characteristics of some digital integrated frequency synthesizers," Presented at Radiation Effects Data Workshop, Norfolk, VA, July 1999.

[16] G. Lyons, G. Wu, T. Mellissinos, and J. Cable, "A high performance rad hard 2-3 GHz integer N CMOS phase lock loop," Presented at Radiation Effects Data Workshop, Norfolk, VA, July 1999.

[17] G. Lyons, "1.1 Ghz integer N phase lock loop with superior single event upset and total dose properties suitable for commercial space applications," Proceedings of IEEE International SOI Conference, pp. 101-102, New Paltz, NY, October 1998.

[18] M. Vandepas, "Oscillators and phase locked loops for space radiation environments," Master Thesis, Department of Electrical and Computer Engineering, Oregon State University, Oregon, 2005.

[19] S. T. Liu, W. C. Jenkins, and H. L. Hughes, "Total dose radiation hard 0.35 um SOI CMOS technology," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 45, no. 6, pp. 2442-2449, December 1998.

[20] T. Toifl and P. Moreira, "A radiation-hard 80 MHz phase locked loop for clock and data recovery," Proceedings of IEEE International Symposium on Circuits and Systems, vol. 2, pp. 524-527, Orlando, FL, July 1999.

[21] R. Boi, S. Brigati, F. Francesconi, C. Ghidini, P. Malcovati, F. Maloberti, and M. Poletti, "A 0.8 μm SOI CMOS on-board data handling bus modem for satellite applications," Proceedings of 26th European Solid-State Circuits Conference, pp. 244-247, Stockholm, Sweden, September 2000.

[22] I. Yoshii, "Radiation effects on MOS devices and radiation-hard CMOS technologies," *Nuclear Instruments and Methods in Physics Research, Section A*, vol. 342, no. 1, pp. 156-163, March 1994.

[23] A. N. Nemmani, "Design techniques for radiation hard phase locked loops," Master Thesis, Department of Electronics and Computer Engineering, Oregon State University, Oregon, 2005.

[24] P. Zhu, P. Gui, W. Chen, A. Xiang, A. Liu, D. Gong, Y. Fan, H. Huang, and M. Morgan, "A 400MHz-2.4GHz radiation tolerant phase-locked loop", Presented at the Sixth IEEE Dallas Circuits and Systems Workshop, Dallas, TX, November 2007.

[25] J. G. Maneatis, "Low-jitter process-independent DLL and PLL based on self biased techniques," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 31, no. 11, pp. 1723-1732, November 1996.

[26] B. Razavi, RF Microelectronics, Prentice Hall, 1998

[27] Ali Hajimiri, Sotirios Limotyrakis, and Thomas H. Lee, "Jitter and Phase Noise in Ring Oscillators", *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 34, no. 6, June 1999

[28] Jan Doutreloigne, Herbert De Smet, Jean Van den Steen, Geert Van Doorselaer, ""Lowpower high-voltage CMOS level-shifters for liquid crystal display drivers," *Microelectronics, 1999. ICM '99. The Eleventh International Conference on*, vol., no., pp. 213-216, 22-24 Nov. 1999.

[29] M. R. Shaneyfelt, P. E. Dodd, B. L. Draper, and R. S. Flores, "Challenges in Hardening Technologies Using Shallow-Trench Isolation", IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science, vol. 45, no. 6, December 1998

[30] W. Snoeys, et. al., "Layout techniques to enhance the radiation tolerance of standard MOS technologies demonstrated on a pixel detector readout chip" Nuclear Instruments and Methods in Physics Research Section A: Accelerators, Spectrometers, Detectors and Associated Equipment, Volume 439, Issues 2-3, Pages 199-685, January 2000.

[31] Mary Hartwell, Craig Hafer, Peter Milliken and Teresa Farris, "Megarad Total Ionizing Dose and Single Event Effects Test Results of a RadHard-By-Design 0.25 Micron ASIC" *Radiation Effects Data Workshop, 2004 IEEE*, vol., no., pp.104-109, 22-22 July 2004

[32] M. W. Savage, T. L. Turflinger, J. L. Titus, H. F. Barsun, A. L. Sternberg, Y. Boulghassoul, and L. W. Massengill, "Variations in SET pulse shapes in the LM124A and LM111," in Proceeding of IEEE NSREC Radiation Effects Data Workshop, December 2002, pp. 75–81.

[33] M. W. Savage, T. L. Turflinger, J. L. Titus, R. L. Pease, and C. Poivey, "Characterization of SET response of the LM124A, the LM111, and LM6144," in Proceedings of IEEE NSREC Radiation Effects Data Workshop, December 2003, pp. 121–126.

[34] R. L. Pease, A. Sternberg, Y. Boulghassoul, L. W. Massengill, S. Buchner, D. McMorrow, D. Walsh, G. L. Hash, S. Lalumondiere, and S. Moss, "Comparison of SETs in bipolar linear circuits generated with an Ion microbeam, laser and circuit simulation," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 49, no. 6, pp. 3163–3170, December. 2002.
[35] S. Buchner, K. Kang, W. J. Stapor, A. B. Campbell, A. R. Knudson, and P. T. McDonald, "Laser simulation of single event upsets," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 34, no. 6, pp. 1228–1233, December 1987.

[36] V. Pouget, D. Lewis, H. Lapuyade, R. Briand, P. Fouillat, L. Sarger, and M. C. Calvet, "Validation of radiation hardened designs by pulsed laser testing and SPICE analysis," *Microelectronic Reliability*, vol. 39, pp. 931–935, 1999.

[37] D. McMorrow, W. T. Lotshaw, J. S. Melinger, S. Buchner, Y. Boulghassoul, L. W. Massengill, and R. Pease, "Three-dimensional mapping of single-event effects using two photon absorption," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 50, no. 6, pp. 2199–2207, December. 2003.

[38] A. H. Johnson, G. M. Swift, T. F. Miyahira, and L. D. Edmonds, "A model for single event transients in comparators," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 47, no. 6, pp. 2624–2633, December 2000.

[39] P. C. Adell, R. D. Schrimpf, H. J. Barnaby, R. Marec, C. Chatry, P. Calvel, C. Barillot, and O. Mion, "Analysis of single-event transients in analog circuits," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 47, no. 6, pp. 2616–2623, December 2000.

[40] R. Pease, A. Sternberg, L. W. Massengill, R. D. Schrimpf, S. Buchner, M. Savage, J. Titus, and T. Turflinger, "Critical charge for single-event transients (SETs) in bipolar linear circuits," *IEEE. Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 48, no. 6, pp. 1966–1972, December 2001.

[41] A. L. Sternberg, L. W. Massengill, S. Buchner, R. L. Pease, Y. Boulghassoul, M. W. Savage, D. McMorrow, and R. A. Weller, "The role of parasitic elements in the single-event transient response of linear circuits," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 49, no. 6, pp. 3115–3120, December 2002.

[42] Y. Boulghassoul, P. Adell, J. D. Rowe, L. W. Massengill, R. D. Schrimpf, and A. L. Sternberg, "System-level design hardening based on worst-case ASET simulations," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 51, no. 5, pp. 2787–2793, October 2004.

[43] T. D. Loveless, L. W. Massengill, B. L. Bhuva, W. T. Holman, A. F. Witulsk, and Y. Boulghassoul, "A Hardened-by-Design Technique for RF Digital Phase-Locked Loops" *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Sciences, vol. 53, no. 6, December 2006.*

[44] Y. Boulghassoul, L. W. Massengill, A. L. Sternberg, B. L. Bhuva, and W. T. Holman, "Towards SET mitigation in RF digital PLLs: From error characterization to radiation hardening considerations," *IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science*, vol. 53, no. 4, pp. 2047–2053, August 2006.

[45] "SPACE RADIATION EFFECTS ON ELECTRONIC COMPONENTS IN LOW-EARTH ORBIT" at http://klabs.org/DEI/References/design_guidelines/design_series/1258jsc.pdf

[46] L. Dayaratna. S. S. Seehra, A. Bogorad, and L. G. Ramos, "Single event upset characteristics of some digital integrated frequency synthesizers," *Radiation Effects Data Workshop, 1999*, vol., no., pp.46-52, 1999

[47] Peiqing Zhu, Ping Gui, Wickham Chen, Tiankuan Liu, Junheng Zhang, Annie C. Xiang, Cheng-AnYang, Jingbo Ye, and Ryszard Stroynowski, "Design, Analysis and Total Ionization Dose Test of a 3GHz Voltage-Controlled-Oscillator" 13th NASA Symposium on VLSI Design, Idaho, June 2007

[48] http://bwrc.eecs.berkeley.edu/Classes/IcDesign/EE141_s02/Lectures/Lecture5-

Manufacturing.pdf

[49] M. Horowitz, A. Chan, J. Cobrunson, J. Gasbarro, T. Lee, W. Leung, W. Richardson, T. Thrush, and Y. Fujii, "PLL design for a 500MB/s interface," Proceedings of the 40th IEEE International Solid-State Circuits Conference, pp.160-161, San Francisco, CA, February 1993.

[50] Rafael J. Betancourt-Zamora, Thomas H. Lee, "CMOS VCOs for Frequency Synthesis in Wireless Biotelemetry", ISLPED 98, August 10-12, 1998, Monterey, CA USA.

[51] Ali Hajimiri, Sotirios Limotyrakis, and Thomas H. Lee, "Jitter and Phase Noise in Ring Oscillators", *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 34, no. 6, June 1999

[52] A. Hajimiri and T. H. Lee, "A general theory of phase noise in electrical oscillators," *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 33, pp. 179–194, Feb. 1998.

[53] http://www.eecs.berkeley.edu/Pubs/TechRpts/2006/EECS-2006-136.pdf

[54] Andreas Kämpe, Håkan Olsson, "An LC-VCO with One Octave Tuning Range," *Circuit Theory and Design, 2005. Proceedings of the 2005 European Conference on*, vol.3, no., pp. III/321-III/324 vol. 3, 28 Aug.-2 Sept. 2005

[55] Chien-Cheng Wei, Hsien-Chin Chiu, and Wu-Shiung Feng, "An Ultra-Wideband CMOS VCO with 3-5GHz Tuning Range", IEEE International Workshop on Radio-Frequency Integration Technology, Nov 30-Dec 02, 2005, Singapore

[56] Wei-Hsuan Tu Jyh-Yih Yeh Hung-Chieh Tsai Chorng-Kuang Wang, "A 1.8V 2.5-5.2 GHz CMOS Dual-input Two-stage Ring VCO", 2004 IEEE Asia-Pacific Conference on Advanced System Integrated Circuits(AP-ASIC2004)I Aug. 4-5,2004

[57] Ji-Hoon Kim and Hyung Joun Yoo, "A Dual/Wide band Quadratu re VCO with Programmable LC Tank for Quad-band Direct Conversion WCDMA/WLAN Receiver" *ICCE*, pp. 7.4-4, Jan. 2005

[58] Merrick Brownlee, Pavan Kumar Hanumolu, Kartikeya Mayaram, Un-Ku Moon, "A 0.5 to 2.5GHz PLL with Fully Differential Supply-Regulated Tuning", ISSCC 2006.

[59] Rui Tao, Manfred Berroth, "The Design of *5* GHz Voltage Controlled Ring Oscillator Using Source Capacitively Coupled Current Amplifier", 2003 IEEE Radio Frequency Integrated Circuits Symposium, pp. 623–626, 2003.

[60] Global Unichip corp. datasheet, "0.25um PLL based clock generator".

[61] Sijie Zheng and Lili He, "The Mixed-Signal Design of PLL with CMOS Technology", *Signals, Systems and Electronics, 2007. ISSSE '07. International Symposium on*, vol., no., pp.359-362, July 30 2007-Aug. 2 2007.

[62] Chao Xu _ Winslow Sargeant, et.al., "A Fully Integrated CMOS Phase-Locked Loop With 30MHz to 2GHz Locking Range and ±35 ps Jitter", Analog Integrated Circuits and Signal Processing, Volume 36, Issue 1-2, July 2003, pages 91-97.

[63] Peiqing Zhu, Ping Gui, Wickham Chen, et.al., "Design, Analysis and Total Ionization Test of a 3GHz Voltage-Controlled-Oscillator", 13th NASA Symposium on VLSI Design, Idaho, June 2007

[64] Sau-Mou Wu and Wei-Liang Chen, "A 5-GHz delta-sigma PLL frequency synthesizer for WLAN applications," *Circuits and Systems, 2004. ISCAS '04. Proceedings of the 2004 International Symposium on*, vol.4, no., pp. IV-249-52 Vol.4, 23-26 May 2004.

[65] In Ho Hwang, Byung Min Lee and Jong Hwa Lee, "High Performance CMOS Phase Locked Loop For Ubiquitous Network 800MHz ISM Band", 8th INTERNATIONAL WORKSHOP AND TUTORIALS EDM'2007, SESSION IV, JULY 1-5, ERLAGOL

[66] Sadeka Ali, Martin Margala, "A design approach for a 6.7-mW 5-GHz CMOS frequency synthesizer using dynamic prescaler," *Circuits and Systems, 2005. 48th Midwest Symposium on*, vol., no., pp.243-246 Vol. 1, 7-10 Aug. 2005.

[67] Georg Konstanznig and Robert Weigel, "A 10 mW, 4 GHz CMOS phase-locked loop with dual-mode tuning technique and partly-integrated loop filter," *Radio Frequency Integrated Circuits (RFIC) Symposium, 2003 IEEE*, vol., no., pp. 189-192, 8-10 June 2003.

[68] W. Rahajandraibe, L. Zaïd, V. Cheynet de Beaupré and J. Roche, "Low-Gain-Wide-Range 2.4-GHz Phase Locked Loop", *Electronics, Circuits and Systems, 2007. ICECS 2007. 14th IEEE International Conference on*, vol., no., pp.26-29, 11-14 Dec. 2007.

[69] Owen Casha, Ivan Grech, Edward Gatt and Joseph Micallef, "1.6-GHz low power low phase noise quadrature phase locked loop with on chip DC-DC converter for wide tuning range," *Electronics, Circuits and Systems, 2005. ICECS 2005. 12th IEEE International Conference on*, vol., no., pp.1-4, 11-14 Dec. 2005.

[70] Chao W. Huang, "1.0 - 2.0 GHz Wideband PLL CMOS Frequency Synthesizer", thesis Master of Science in Electrical and Computer Engineering, UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA Santa Barbara, June 2004

[71] Peter J. Lim, "An Area-Efficient PLL Architecture in 90-nm CMOS", 2005 Symposium on VLSI Circuits Digest of Technical Papers

[72] Socrates D. Vamvakos, Carl Werne2 and Borivoje Nikolić, "PHASE-LOCKED LOOP ARCHITECTURE FOR ADAPTIVE JITTER OPTIMIZATION", ISCAS 2004

[73] Frank Herzel, Gunter Fischer, Hans Gustat, and Peter Weger, "An Integrated CMOS PLL for Low-Jitter Applications", IEEE TRANSACTIONS ON CIRCUITS AND SYSTEMS—II: ANALOG AND DIGITAL SIGNAL PROCESSING, VOL. 49, NO. 6, JUNE 2002

[74] Hee-Tae Ahn, and David J. Allstot, "A Low-Jitter 1.9-V CMOS PLL for UltraSPARC Microprocessor Applications", IEEE JOURNAL OF SOLID-STATE CIRCUITS, VOL. 35, NO. 3, MARCH 2000

[75] CHAO XU, WINSLOW SARGEANT, KENNETH R. LAKER AND JAN VAN DER SPIEGEL, "A Fully Integrated CMOS Phase-Locked Loop with 30 MHz to 2 GHz Locking Range and ±35 ps Jitter", Analog Integrated Circuits and Signal Processing, 36, 91–97, 2003

[76] P. Zhu, P. Gui, W. Chen, A. Xiang, A. Liu, D. Gong, Y. Fan, H. Huang, M. Morgan, " A 400MHz-2.4GHz Radiation Tolerant Phase-Locked Loop", The Sixth IEEE Dallas Circuits and Systems Workshop, Nov. 2007.

[77] IBM datasheet

[78] NAM-JIN OH, HYUNG-CHUL CHOI, NGUYEN TRUNG KIEN, JIN-YOUNG CHOI, SANG-GUG LEE, "0.25 um CMOS TRANSISTOR AND INDUCTOR TEST PATTERN LAYOUT FOR RFIC APPLICATIONS",

[79] Sung-Hyun Kim, Han-Yeol Yu, Sung-Sun Choi, and Yong-Hoon Kim, "K-BAND SINGLE BALANCED MIXER WITH HIGH P1dB COMPRESSION USING 0.18 um CMOS PROCESS", MICROWAVE AND OPTICAL TECHNOLOGY LETTERS / Vol. 48, No. 10, October 2006

[80] R Kuhn, et.al., "A 0.35um BiCMOS process with selective epitaxial SiGe Bipolar transistor", Proceedings of the 2000 Bipolar/BiCMOS Circuits and Technology Meeting.

[81] Ronald E. Reedy, "Application of UTSi® CMOS On Sapphire to RF and Mixed Signal Requirements in Advanced Space Systems",

[82] Ping Gui, Jingbo Ye, Ryszard Stroynowski, "Silicon-on-Sapphire (SOS) Technology and the Link-on-Chip Design for LAr Front-end Readout", ATLAS Liquid Argon Colorimeter Upgrade Workshop June 23, 2006

[83] Jung-Sheng Chen and Ming-Dou Ker, "IMPACT OF GATE TUNNELING LEAKAGE ON PERFORMANCES OF PHASE LOCKED LOOP CIRCUIT IN NANOSCALE CMOS TECHNOLOGY", 45th Annual International Reliability 664 Physics Symposium, Phoenix, 2007.

BIOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION

Partha Pratim Ghosh hails from a small town in northeastern India. He did his Undergraduate from S. P. University, Gujarat, India in the year of 2002. After that, he came to United States to pursue higher studies in the field of Electrical Engineering with a concentration in CMOS RFIC. He did his Master's thesis in low noise amplifier design for UWB communications in spring 2005. In fall 2005, he started his PhD in Electrical engineering at University of Texas at Arlington. He has been working towards his PhD ever since. In spring 2009, he completed his PhD in Electrical Engineering from the same University.